Episode 161: The Advent of
John the Baptist in Luke
Sometimes we forget that the Gospels contain three, and not
just two, advent accounts because the arrival of “Elijah
before the great and dreadful day of the Lord” was anticipated
almost as much as the coming of the Messiah Himself! And it’s
an exciting story full of angelic visitations, a barren older
mamma, a prophetic unborn child, and a dad who is quite
literally speechless!
If you can’t see the podcast player, click here.
As I am writing this, it is the first day of Hannukah 2022 and
as such it is the day that I personally celebrate the arrival
of the angel Gabriel to Mary to inform her of the miraculous
nature of what is about to happen to her. And as much as I
would love to talk about that today, as we are in Luke’s
advent chapters, the advent of John the Baptist comes first
and is extremely important to understanding the context of the
promises to Mary. Advent, and I am not talking about the
liturgical season, is a word that means “the coming of a great
person, thing, or event.” And the coming of Elijah, the
forerunner, the one who would make straight the way of the
Lord—and we talked about this a lot when we studied Mark—was
where it all begins, related to us by Luke according to the
ancient genre of narrative (which means storytelling) and
specifically historical narrative. Very different from other
Biblical accounts, however, is Luke inviting us into the
thoughts of people and most especially Mary the mother of
Yeshua/Jesus. So, as much as I wished I had done my studying
earlier and was telling her story today, John comes first. I
am going to take some artistic license and make some
assumptions of things that are not spelled out in Scripture,
but I really want this to be impactful so that we can

understand the larger story. Plus, I want to keep it in
narrative, or story, form as much as possible as that is how
we received it. And even more importantly, how the original
audience would have received it. But maybe a bit funnier in
some spots.
Hi, I am Tyler Dawn Rosenquist and welcome to Character in
Context, where I teach the historical and ancient sociological
context of Scripture with an eye to developing the character
of the Messiah. If you prefer written material, I have seven
years’ worth of blog at theancientbridge.com as well as my six
books available on amazon—including a four-volume curriculum
series dedicated to teaching Scriptural context in a way that
even kids can understand it, called Context for Kids—and I
have two video channels on YouTube with free Bible teachings
for both adults and kids. You can find the link for those on
my website. Past broadcasts of this program can be found at
characterincontext.podbean.com and transcripts can be had for
most broadcasts at theancientbridge.com. If you have kids, I
also have a weekly broadcast where I teach them Bible context
in a way that shows them why they can trust God and how He
wants to have a relationship with them through the Messiah.
All Scripture this week comes courtesy of the CSB, the
Christian Standard Bible, but you can follow along with
whatever Bible you want. For those of you who got used to the
ESV when I was teaching Isaiah and Mark, this is a good chance
to get acquainted with another really terrific translation.
During the last years of King Herod the Great, who ruled all
of the Land of Israel as a vassal king to the mighty Roman
Empire and was known as much for his terrible brutality as his
magnificent building projects, there was a priest from the
line of Abijah named Zechariah. Now, the House of Aaron had
been divided into twenty-four divisions by King David so that
all of the priests could share in the work of the Temple. By
families, they would serve two weeks a year, but they would
all come to serve during the festivals but it was determined

by lot which priests would be in attendance on any one day as
there were far too many sons of Aaron in the Land of Israel in
those days to fit them all in the Court of the Priests at the
same time. And as it was the eighth week of the cycle, he and
his male relatives and even extended relatives had been called
to serve in the Temple at Jerusalem, one of the ancient
wonders of the world, from Sabbath to Sabbath. He rose early
from his sleep in the Beit HaMoked, the huge building at the
Northwest corner of the Azerah which served as, among other
things, the dormitory for the priests on duty. He descended
the spiral rock steps down below where he could relieve
himself and immerse in a Mikveh before the younger men woke up
and beat him to it. Ritually cleansed, he emerged and readied
himself for the duties of the day, hoping that after all these
years he would finally be chosen by God to perform the
coveted, once in a lifetime opportunity to perform the incense
ceremony in the Holy place, standing before the Parokhet, the
beautiful veil that separated the Holy Place from the Holy of
Holies. Zechariah was running out of years of eligibility and
his time as a priest was coming to an end. Soon, he wouldn’t
be strong enough to perform the laborious work of the Temple.
But each day he served was another opportunity to hope that,
even though he and his wife had no children, that this dream
at least, would be realized.
The priests gathered in a large circle at the southeast corner
of the Court and were instructed to each hold up one or two
fingers. The chief priest in charge called out a number and
began counting fingers, and whoever’s upheld finger or fingers
was at the end of the count would be chosen for this job or
that job—removing ashes from the altar, replacing the wood,
tending to the lamps on the Menorah, and finally—the one
chosen for the most coveted duty of all, the lot reserved onto
for those who had never performed the ceremony before.
Zechariah held his breath as the priest announced the number
and began counting fingers and his heart raced as he realized
that if it wasn’t him, it would be someone close by him. When

the chief priest placed his finger on Zechariah’s upraised
finger and smiled, there was great gladness from all the rest
of them—Zechariah being the oldest in the circle and greatly
respected among the people. Five had been chosen to perform
the duties in the Holy Place—and they would perform these
duties quietly and reverently. The bread of the presence was
only changed out on the Sabbaths but the work of the Menorah
and the Incense services daily was quite complex.
Coals were brought in from the outer altar and arranged
carefully on what was called the Golden Altar, and it was
Zechariah’s job to place the special incense upon it as an
intercession for the people of God. One by one, the other
priests finished their jobs and went out to wait upon the
steps leading up to the Heikal, and they waited for Zechariah,
and waited, but he didn’t emerge. The elders from the
communities around Israel were gathered for the Amidah
prayers. Zechariah’s absence would have been more and more
alarming as time went on, but no one dared go in to get him.
So, what was happening? After all, everyone agreed that
despite Elizabeth’s failure to conceive, Zechariah was above
reproach and blameless—and very deserving of this honor at
long last. Had they been wrong? Had Yahweh struck him dead
over some secret sin?
As the last of his four companions left the sanctuary,
Zechariah was shocked to see a strange man, dressed in white,
standing to the right-hand side of the Altar of Incense.
Struck with terror and fearful of the overwhelming presence of
this man who was obviously far more than just a mere man,
unable to turn his back on the Holy of Holies to run and yet
frozen in place, the figure’s words confirmed what he hardly
dared to believe, “Do not be afraid, Zechariah, because your
prayer has been heard. Your wife Elizabeth will bear you a
son, and you will name him John. There will be joy and delight
for you, and many will rejoice at his birth. For he will be
great in the sight of the Lord and will never drink wine or

beer. He will be filled with the Holy Spirit while still in
his mother’s womb. He will turn many of the children of Israel
to the Lord their God. And he will go before him in the spirit
and power of Elijah, to turn the hearts of fathers to their
children, and the disobedient to the understanding of the
righteous, to make ready for the Lord a prepared people.”
Zechariah, being a righteous and blameless man who knew the
Scriptures from his youth, realized that he was standing in
the presence of an Angel of the Lord. “Do not be afraid,” the
angel had said and for the first time in his life, he
understood exactly why the angelic encounters with the great
men and women of the past had been the cause of such desperate
need for this reassurance. Indeed, nothing could have prepared
Zechariah for the overwhelming awe that he felt in the
presence of the angel and how easily it would be to fall down
in worship before him. A thousand thoughts filled his mind as
the words shook him to the core and became part of his deepest
awareness. His prayers had been heard—God was not deaf to his
crying out after all. After all these years, when he had
reached the age of being required to step down from his
priestly duties in the Temple, he was being promised a son and
not just any son but a son through his aged wife Elizabeth,
who was not only barren but long past the time of women to
become pregnant at all. Elizabeth, a mother! Himself, a
father! And a son to be named Yochannan—meaning “God is
gracious” and a name unknown to his own family, and so a name
they would have never chosen for a child. But what could be a
better name than this pronouncement of the graciousness of God
in giving an elderly couple a son! Like Abraham and Sarah, who
were also given the name of their miraculous son Isaac, by the
Angel of the Lord. And of course, nothing would give him more
joy but why would others rejoice? And many, at that! Many—a
word laden with so much meaning by the prophet Isaiah who
spoke of the Messiah and the many who would be saved and not
only from Israel but also the Nations would come to worship
the Lord! A son of his at all, but a great son? Great in the

eyes of God Himself? And he mustn’t drink alcohol—was his
miracle son to be a Nazirite for life as Samson was—another
miracle child born to a barren woman! What is happening?
Zechariah’s mind could not stop racing as he considered the
implications of this strange encounter and even stranger
message—who was he but an elderly priest and who was his wife
that they should have this honor? And this child, John, would
be filled with the Holy Spirit from the womb? Certainly, the
Spirit fell upon Kings and Prophets and the artisans who
carried out the work of the Tabernacle but from the womb?
Nothing like this had ever been heard of in Israel! Why would
any child have such a calling as to be filled with the Spirit
which guided the prophets before he was even born—is this why
he is being compared to Elijah? Didn’t Malachi prophesy that
Elijah would come again, and that the Lord whom they sought
would come to His Temple—in judgment against the wicked of His
people and specifically against the priesthood? Was the Day of
the Lord suddenly to come upon them? And would this child be
the promised forerunner who would prepare His way and make His
paths straight? What will he do to cause the “many” that
Isaiah spoke of to turn back toward their God after so many
exhausting years of occupation, war and oppression? What
message would John bring? What hopes will he restore to his
people? And the power of Elijah—will he be a miracle worker?
Or a bold preacher? Or maybe both?
The elders at the city gate were always grumbling about how
the children are straying from the right path and needed to
return to the faith of the fathers but this angel was telling
him that it is the heart of the fathers that needed to return
to their children? Zechariah, like every other person in the
ancient world, had barely known his father until he became a
man—he was expected to honor his father but the idea of
fathers being drawn to their children was a foreign idea. And
with the angel’s very next statement, the disobedient would be
turned to the understanding of the righteous—why was the angel

equating the fathers with the disobedient and their children
with the righteous? What was about to happen with this
upcoming generation that would put his generation to shame?
Zechariah’s head was spinning trying to process the
information and it just didn’t seem possible—was he
hallucinating? It seemed as though he had lived a lifetime
over the past thirty seconds, and he stammered, “How can I
know this? For I am an old man, and my wife is well along in
years.”
The Angel looked at Zechariah and we can only guess at what he
was thinking but perhaps something like, “Dude, I just
materialized beside the Altar of Golden Incense in the Holy
Place, are you serious??? Do you think I came here on a whim
just to get your hopes up? I mean, that’s the question you ask
because the logistics are more unbelievable than everything
else I just told you?” But, he answered, “I am Gabriel, who
stands in the presence of God, and I was sent to speak to you
and tell you this good news. Now listen. You will become
silent and unable to speak until the day these things take
place, because you did not believe my words, which will be
fulfilled in their proper time.” In other words, “Oh my gosh
dude, are you kidding me? I am not just any run of the mill
messenger boy, I am Gabriel—yeah, that Gabriel—and for reasons
that aren’t entirely clear to me at the moment, God sent me to
tell you this, you know, super fantastic news that really
should have you leaping for joy and hollering even though you
are in the Holy Place and I am really not used to being
doubted, okay? So listen up and listen tight—not one more word
out of you until all of this comes to pass. You won’t be able
to say anything else or hear anything else. I just can’t even
believe you right now.” Or something like that. It’s the TDR
version of the Bible. Gabriel is clearly irritated. Yes,
Zechariah is righteous and blameless but I think he is also
related to Peter, James and John because he sure put his foot
in it.

And the people and his fellow priests have been out there all
this time, waiting, and the silence and anxiety must have been
palpable. People shuffling from foot to foot, agitated and
confused and really wondering what was going to happen and
what should happen when all of a sudden, Zechariah finally
backs out though the outer curtain and past the massive,
opened doors. When he finally turned to look at them all, he
must have looked absolutely alarmed but he couldn’t even tell
them why so they knew he must have had a vision while he was
inside—which was amazing because it was general knowledge that
such things just didn’t happen anymore as they did in the days
of the kings and prophets. Zechariah completed the week of his
service, as there were no disqualifications for either being
deaf nor mute, and then he returned home. Was he even able to
tell his wife what had happened? We know that he could read
and write but it was very likely that she couldn’t as she
would have no need to do so and girls were rarely educated in
anything that wasn’t absolutely necessary. All we know is that
whatever happened, Zechariah was the talk of the town and a
legitimate mystery.
As for Elizabeth, after learning that she was pregnant, she
secluded herself for the next five months. People wonder why
and so this is a time for seriousness here coming from me as a
barren woman who has been pregnant a lot. We know that she
wasn’t simply barren but had never been able to conceive
before either. And that’s a big difference—she has never been
pregnant before and at her age simply being out in public
pregnant would have exposed her not to awe and wonderment but
perhaps ridicule and a compounding of her shame if she was to
miscarry. And you need to know how heavily that possibility
weighs upon the mind of every woman with fertility issues—we
don’t just get pregnant and assume everything always works out
because we, more than anyone else, know better even when we
are deliriously happy. In the sixth month, Elizabeth emerged
and said, “The Lord has done this for me. He has looked with
favor in these days to take away my disgrace among the

people.” What an announcement, showing up outside for the
first time in five months, six months pregnant and
unmistakably so. There would have been whispers, murmuring,
joyous laughter, disbelief, and a great many comparisons to
Sarah. After all these years, it was finally Elizabeth’s turn
in the spotlight and she was finally seen as both a true woman
and a true wife because, sadly, a woman was defined by the
community by her ability or inability to bear an heir for her
husband. Her pronouncement wasn’t anything that everyone else
wouldn’t have thought and understood.
A short time later, or perhaps even before the announcement, a
young teenager named Mary traveled from Nazareth to the hill
country of Judea in order to investigate her own angelic claim
that her relative Elizabeth was miraculously pregnant. Coming
to the door and speaking a respectful greeting, as was proper
for a younger person in the presence of an elder of higher
social status, and Elizabeth was shocked by the sudden violent
action of the baby within her womb. As she turned to look at
who was addressing her, she saw her young relative Mary and
Elizabeth was immediately filled with the Holy Spirit and she
cried out in prophetic utterance, “Blessed are you among
women, and your child will be blessed! How could this happen
to me, that the mother of my Lord should come to me? For you
see, when the sound of your greeting reached my ears, the baby
leaped for joy inside me. Blessed is she who has believed that
the Lord would fulfill what he has spoken to her!”
Mary, as well, broke out in joyful song and praise extolling
the great works of God in her life despite her lowly status
and of His faithfulness in remembering His covenant people
with salvation at long last. As Elizabeth was very far along
in her pregnancy and as Zechariah wasn’t much for conversation
lately, the presence of Mary must have been an incredible
blessing and, as she wasn’t showing her own pregnancy yet, she
was able to safely live among their community without fear of
scandal or being discovered by her own family, fiancé, and

friends. We can hardly even imagine the long conversations
shared between them and I imagine that Mary was very happy to
have someone to share her experiences with. Although there is
nothing said about Mary after the birth of John, it would not
be unlikely that she would stay to help her relative for a
short while after the birth—at which time she would have
returned just beginning to show the growing evidence of her
own miracle.
When Elizabeth came to full term and gave birth to a son, the
entire village and all of her relatives would have been abuzz
with awe and excitement. An old barren woman gave birth to a
son, why, it was positively Biblical! Nothing of the sort had
happened in so long that even their great-great-great
grandparents would have been in disbelief. Speculation about
the child would have reached a fever pitch by this point, what
with the geriatric pregnancy, the mute-deafness of the father
since his mystery encounter within the Holy Place, and with
the child being a boy. Could he be the Messiah? Many in that
time period believed from looking at the Scriptures that there
would be a priestly Messiah in addition to a Davidic Messiah.
John would certainly qualify as a priestly Messiah and the
signs certainly suggested that it was more than possible.
Perhaps, at the bris, the circumcision ceremony where the boy
would be named, there would be another sign and no one wanted
to miss it.
The priest performing the ceremony, with the father still
unable to speak, said that he would be named Zechariah, but
Elizabeth stepped in to stop him. “No. He will be called
John,” she corrected him, much to the confusion of the
gathered crowd. They muttered among themselves in shock
because there were no children named Yochannan in their family
and the custom was to preserve family names in order to honor
relatives. Certainly, she must be out of her mind and so they
informed her that there were no relatives of that name,
because obviously she would have no idea, right? And they were

obviously miffed about it because they went to Zechariah to
try to override her and he wrote on a tablet confirming that
she was quite correct (how did she know?) in the naming. And
suddenly he was filled with the Spirit and began to sing and
prophesy (because this chapter is rather a lot like a
musical):
“Blessed is the Lord, the God of Israel, because he has
visited and provided redemption for his people. He has raised
up a horn of salvation for us in the house of his servant
David, just as he spoke by the mouth of his holy prophets in
ancient times; salvation from our enemies and from the hand of
those who hate us. He has dealt mercifully with our ancestors
and remembered his holy covenant—the oath that he swore to our
father Abraham, to grant that we, having been rescued from the
hand of our enemies, would serve him without fear in holiness
and righteousness in his presence all our days. And you,
child, will be called a prophet of the Most High, for you will
go before the Lord to prepare his ways, to give his people
knowledge of salvation through the forgiveness of their sins.
Because of our God’s merciful compassion, the dawn from on
high will visit us to shine on those who live in darkness and
the shadow of death, to guide our feet into the way of peace.”
And the people wondered even more who and what this child
would grow up to be.

Episode 154: Sukkot and the
Mystery of the Eighth Day
What do the Parable of the Wicked Tenants, the eighth day, the
pilgrimage festivals, and the Fruit of the Spirit all have in

common? Everything.
If you can’t see the podcast player, click (fixed, new link
here).
He began to speak to them in parables: “A man planted a
vineyard, put a fence around it, dug out a pit for a
winepress, and built a watchtower. Then he leased it to tenant
farmers and went away. At harvest time he sent a servant to
the farmers to collect some of the fruit of the vineyard from
them. But they took him, beat him, and sent him away emptyhanded. Again he sent another servant to them, and they hit
him on the head and treated him shamefully. Then he sent
another, and they killed that one. He also sent many others;
some they beat, and others they killed. He still had one to
send, a beloved son. Finally, he sent him to them, saying,
‘They will respect my son.’ But those tenant farmers said to
one another, ‘This is the heir. Come, let’s kill him, and the
inheritance will be ours.’ So they seized him, killed him, and
threw him out of the vineyard. What then will the owner of the
vineyard do? He will come and kill the farmers and give the
vineyard to others. Haven’t you read this Scripture: The stone
that the builders rejected has become the cornerstone. This
came about from the Lord and is wonderful in our eyes?” They
were looking for a way to arrest him but feared the crowd
because they knew he had spoken this parable against them. So,
they left him and went away. (Mark 12:1-12, CSB)
Hi, I am Tyler Dawn Rosenquist and welcome to Character in
Context, where I teach the historical and ancient sociological
context of Scripture with an eye to developing the character
of the Messiah. If you prefer written material, I have many
years’ worth of blog at theancientbridge.com as well as my six
books available on amazon—including a four-volume curriculum
series dedicated to teaching Scriptural context in a way that
even kids can understand it, called Context for Kids—and I
have two video channels on YouTube with free Bible teachings

for both adults and kids. You can find the link for those on
my website. Past broadcasts of this program can be found at
characterincontext.podbean.com and transcripts can be had for
most broadcasts at theancientbridge.com. If you have kids, I
also have a weekly broadcast where I teach them Bible context
in a way that shows them why they can trust God and how He
wants to have a relationship with them through the Messiah.
All Scripture this week is from the Christian Standard Bible.
So, why on earth would I associate Sukkot with this parable?
Because it occurs at harvest time and that is the focus of
this next week’s celebrations—beginning tonight for me and
perhaps at another time for you based on your calendar and I
am going to give you a heads up here; I don’t even remotely
care what day you do this on. I just don’t. Been there, done
that, played calendar and name police and it never bore
anything in me except horrible, prideful, elitist fruit. So, I
care about IF you keep it and not WHEN. And even with that, I
care about the reasons WHY you are or aren’t keeping it. I
never did until the Lord spoke to me about it—and I don’t
place human voices on par with His so just because I am saying
something and teaching something, just doesn’t rise to the
same level as God placing it in someone’s heart. I will never
forget the time I was kicked out of a congregation because I
had the audacity to wish people “Chag Sameach” on, *gasp*, the
wrong day. Got an earful publicly and privately from the
leader of the congregation and the people who were commenting
on my post were treated deplorably. I got blocked by him and
his wife and I never went back. And so, what was gained,
folks? Nothing. What was lost? Unity over the big stuff. And
with that, I will segue into the whole point of having a
harvest festival—the presentation of the best of our fruit to
Yahweh.
Each of the three pilgrimage festivals involve the
presentation of or celebration of the harvest to honor Yahweh.
During the Passover week, on the day after the weekly Sabbath,

the first sheaf of barley was presented at the Temple by the
priests from their own fields. This occurred on the first day
of the week—or it could also be seen as the eighth day aka
shemini atzeret. Shavuot, or Pentecost, celebrates the wheat
harvest but was also a day when the firstfruits of the wheat
harvest, along with the Bikkurim, which was a presentation of
the best of the early harvest in baskets, to the priests at
the Temple. This also occurred on the first day of the week,
or the eighth day. In the Fall, after all of the harvest was
in and the tithes presented, the seven-day festival of Sukkot
was celebrated—also called the Festival of the Ingathering at
the beginning of the agricultural year. This festival was
followed by an additional day called, you guessed it, Shemini
Atzeret, or the Eighth Day.
The harvest festivals always feature either a prominent (or
hidden) eighth day—symbolizing New Creation, new life, new
beginnings, and resurrection. It is the presentation of what
belongs to Yahweh, being given over to Yahweh. The eighth day
was the day of Yeshua’s/Jesus’s resurrection, the falling of
the Holy Spirit upon the gathered followers of Yeshua on
Shavuot, and the very day when Yeshua cried out, “On the last
and most important day of the festival, Jesus stood up and
cried out, “If anyone is thirsty, let him come to me and
drink. The one who believes in me, as the Scripture has said,
will have streams of living water flow from deep within him.”
He said this about the Spirit. Those who believed in Jesus
were going to receive the Spirit, for the Spirit had not yet
been given because Jesus had not yet been glorified” (John
7:37-39, CSB). Luke tells us that the Transfiguration occurred
on the eighth day. The initial priesthood was inaugurated on
the eighth day and the fire came down from heaven, consumed
the sacrifice on the altar, and the glory of God rested on the
Holy of Holies in the Tabernacle. Solomon built the Temple in
seven years but it was completed in the eighth month. John
tells us that the eighth day is the most important day of

Sukkot. And with the Scriptural focus on the historical and
spiritual events of the eighth day, now we know why. The
eighth day of a male child’s life was the day of
circumcision—which was a pointer to the promise of a coming
Messiah from the seed of Abraham, through a woman. Which might
seem odd but we know from ancient writings that it was
believed that a woman’s uterus was considered to be a field
and that the man’s sperm was a “baby seed” that needed nothing
except a fertile field to grow in. It wasn’t until the 1660’s
that they figured out that wasn’t true and that women produced
eggs that were a needful part of the process. And that it was
a man’s contribution, and not women, who determined gender. If
I was to keep going, we could just talk about the importance
of the eighth day all through the Bible. But I want to talk
about the harvest.
In the Parable of the Wicked Tenants, Yeshua hearkens back to
what was just an unapologetic, in your face parable based on
Isaiah 5:1-7: “I will sing about the one I love, a song about
my loved one’s vineyard: The one I love had a vineyard on a
very fertile hill. He broke up the soil, cleared it of stones,
and planted it with the finest vines. He built a tower in the
middle of it and even dug out a winepress there. He expected
it to yield good grapes, but it yielded worthless grapes. So
now, residents of Jerusalem and men of Judah, please judge
between me and my vineyard. What more could I have done for my
vineyard than I did? Why, when I expected a yield of good
grapes, did it yield worthless grapes? Now I will tell you
what I am about to do to my vineyard: I will remove its hedge,
and it will be consumed; I will tear down its wall, and it
will be trampled. I will make it a wasteland. It will not be
pruned or weeded; thorns and briers will grow up. I will also
give orders to the clouds that rain should not fall on it. For
the vineyard of the Lord of Armies is the house of Israel, and
the men of Judah, the plant he delighted in. He expected
justice but saw injustice; he expected righteousness but heard
cries of despair.”

This was rich in meaning to any agricultural society—to work
hard all year and to be rewarded with a bad or insufficient
harvest. To plant hedges in order to keep out foxes and walls
to keep out thieves and wandering livestock. This is a
vineyard that was given every advantage—from the vinestock to
the excellent soil to the care it was provided. But the grapes
were worthless and were to be left vulnerable. In context,
this was spoken to a people who were not only idolatrous,
which is bad enough, but also oppressive. The vulnerable were
crying out because the powerful were exploiting them,
enslaving them, and robbing them. They were misusing the
bounty that the Lord had provided and were trampling on “the
least of these.” They cried out, and Yahweh heard their cries
and decided to act. And of course, the wealthy ended up
slaughtered and exiled while the poor were allowed to remain
in the Land when the Babylonians destroyed Jerusalem and the
Temple, both of which had been defiled and violated through
idolatry, oppression, treachery, and the shedding of innocent
blood. The Jews of the first century decried these terrible
sins and felt that due to their Torah observance, that they
were nothing like that generation. They were wrong. You can
legalistically keep Torah and still act corruptly—all you need
are loopholes and creative arguments and proof-texting and
cherry-picking of Scripture. You know, like we still do now
when we want to get out of Yeshua’s really difficult commands
in the Sermon on the Mount and we want to overrule Him. Or
ditch Paul when he echoes that we shouldn’t act like jerks?
Now, this was a well-known parable from Isaiah and Yeshua is
going to build His own, counting on His audience having heard
it before and especially the literate elites. If you remember
from my series on Mark, Yeshua spoke in parables when He (a)
didn’t want the hardhearted to understand what He was
teaching, and (b) when He wanted to be clear enough to be
understood yet obscure enough that the subjects of His
parables wouldn’t be able to say anything for fear of
admitting it was about them. This is both.

He began to speak to them in parables: “A man planted a
vineyard, put a fence around it, dug out a pit for a
winepress, and built a watchtower. Then he leased it to tenant
farmers and went away.
This was very common during those days, for an absentee
landowner to be nowhere near their land in Judea and Galilee
or to even be foreigners. Oftentimes, tenant farmers were
actually the former owners of the Land who had lost it due to
the severe taxation they experienced from Rome, the Temple
elites and Herod’s corrupt tax collectors. It was sadly normal
to work your own land, for someone else, to whom you owe a
large portion of the harvest. Right off, the crowd would have
felt hostility toward the nasty colonizing landowner profiting
off their oppression. They are not thinking about Yahweh as
the owner yet.
At harvest time he sent a servant to the farmers to collect
some of the fruit of the vineyard from them. But they took
him, beat him, and sent him away empty-handed.
There was doubtless a collective smirk and nodding in approval
from the gathered audience. “Yeah, that’s how you treat those
danged Romans!” What they couldn’t say was “those danged chief
priests” who had grown incredibly wealthy from owning and
taxing the businesses around and even on the Temple Mount.
They were buying up the land of people who couldn’t burden the
tithe and the taxation together. They are totally thinking
about Romans taking advantage of their poverty by demanding
produce, the Temple elites doing the same, and taxation at
this point. Social banditry was on the rise (think if Robin
Hood was Jewish) and these bandits were very popular because
of the revenge they took on the wealthy.
Again, he sent another servant to them, and they hit him on
the head and treated him shamefully. Then he sent another, and
they killed that one. He also sent many others; some they
beat, and others they killed.

Of course, in retrospect, we see the treatment of the prophets
in pre-exilic Israel and Judea—the audience is just enjoying
the vicarious violence that they could never get away with
perpetrating against the villains among them.
He still had one to send, a beloved son. Finally, he sent him
to them, saying, ‘They will respect my son.’ But those tenant
farmers said to one another, ‘This is the heir. Come, let’s
kill him, and the inheritance will be ours.’ So, they seized
him, killed him, and threw him out of the vineyard.
This wasn’t as strange as it sounds to our modern ears. You’ve
heard the expression, “Possession is nine tenths of the law”
right? An owner from far away might not have the means to send
soldiers and with so many dead servants to show for all
this—if he hasn’t sent them yet, he probably can’t. And if he
gives up on getting anything from the land, he may give up.
But they had to be thinking, “What a colossal idiot this guy
is, sending his son when they killed all the servants.” Unless
the son was a Roman citizen, even the government wouldn’t much
care. Unless they got a really big bribe or something.
What then will the owner of the vineyard do? He will come and
kill the farmers and give the vineyard to others.
Okay, it just stopped being fun and subversive, darnit. That
fire sure got doused in a hurry. Yeshua has stopped being
entertaining and now He has shocked them back into reality.
There will be consequences. No gain. He isn’t talking about a
revolution where they all take back their land. The tenants
would have been better off just parting with the harvest due
their landlord instead of leaving their wives and children
widowed and orphaned. The fairy tale is over and Yeshua has
just totally doused all of the crowd’s hopes that He would be
leading such a revolt against the powers that be. Their
collective hopes are dashed. He is not the revolutionary
Messiah they are looking for. And if it had ended there,
that’s how everyone might have perceived it. Except Yeshua

buried the lede and is now going to change the entire meaning:
Haven’t you read this Scripture: The stone that the builders
rejected has become the cornerstone. This came about from the
Lord and is wonderful in our eyes?” They were looking for a
way to arrest him but feared the crowd because they knew he
had spoken this parable against them. So, they left him and
went away.
Oh yeah, He went there. First, He talked about reading that
Scripture so He isn’t talking to the overwhelmingly illiterate
crowd. He’s talking to the educated Temple elites. Most
everyone else had only heard that Scripture. We have to be
really attentive when reading the Bible because it was (all of
it) given to a culture that transmitted and received
information orally. Writing and reading was rarely needed and
not being able to read or write wasn’t a disadvantage until
quite recently—after the development of the printing press,
really. Authority was vested in the original speaker and not
in the written word (I am talking about this a lot in the
study series that I will continue with next week). So pay
attention when the word writing is used, make sure it isn’t a
mistranslation of simply something that is being
communicated—because we consider the written text to be best
but they knew that the words were only truly authoritative
because without the proper tone applied to them, they could be
completely twisted. Just like on Facebook when people see
something they disagree with and assume that the tone is
hostile. Yeshua, for example, being the logos is the spoken
word of God. It wasn’t just what He said but how He said it.
Anyway, the landlord is suddenly Yahweh, the servants are the
prophets, and even someone called “the Son” isn’t safe. Yeshua
is quoting Psalm 118:22 and hinting at Isaiah 28:16, where
what the people have rejected was the most important thing of
all. And they all know it now—but the reference to reading
wouldn’t apply to more than a few of them. They wouldn’t have
missed it. It would be like if I said something to a crowd

like, “Well, when YOU voted that person into office,” and
anyone who wasn’t a citizen or too young, or a convicted felon
would perceive that comment differently than someone who could
legally vote. What we hear is different depending on what is
normative for us. When we hear read or write, it doesn’t
register because it is normative and assumed that everyone
can.
But what does all this have to do with Sukkot? It has
everything to do with Sukkot. Getting back to the beginning,
each pilgrimage festival was about presenting Yahweh’s portion
of the harvest to His representatives. He is that landlord in
a faraway land. We are the tenants—just as they were. We have
an obligation to recognize and honor His right to the fruit of
our harvest and so we must labor for good and bountiful fruit
to present Him with the best of it, with what He deserves. We
are still an agricultural people, spiritually, even if we live
in high-rise apartments in cities and can’t even see the
ground, much less grow anything in it. Our harvest comes in
the form of good spiritual fruit that is nothing if it is only
“spiritualized”. Becoming meek, peaceable, humble, loving,
joyful, patient, generous, gentle, self-controlled,
considering others as more worthy than we are, merciful,
trustworthy, just, and serving the least of these as though
they were Yeshua Himself—it isn’t optional, it is a condition
of truly following the Lamb wherever He goes.
We cannot go where He goes if all we produce is the fruit of
the
flesh–
sexual
immorality,
moral
impurity,
promiscuity, idolatry, sorcery, hatreds, strife, jealousy,
outbursts of anger, selfish ambitions, dissensions, factions,
envy, drunkenness, carousing, and anything similar (Gal
5:19-21, CSB). Let me tell you what these things look like out
there now in the “Torah observant” community. Widowed and
divorced people promoting the idea that abstinence is only for
virgins so that they can have sex while they are dating—I had
to unfriend a guy who was pushing that, in private, to women

he was interested in. A guy who, get this, was saying that
eating the wrong cut of beef was a worse sin than idolatry.
Teaching lies after you know it is in error because you don’t
want to lose the audience and money you built off it. Idolatry
nowadays mostly comes down to greed, sex, and Christian
Nationalism—where the state is promoted and politicians are
worshiped and the nation is seen as a savior, which requires
turning a blind eye to oppression and historical evils. Hatred
is rampant over the smallest of disagreements (which goes back
to idolatry). Fighting, manipulation, divisiveness,
undermining of others in order to build personal kingdoms in
service of personal ambition. Porn use, a desire for multiple
wives (sex partners), more and more cheap stuff supplied
through domestic and overseas slave labor, dependence on
military power, alcohol abuse, etc.
Are we presenting rancid fruit, or are we withholding it
altogether? Do we have wealth but refuse to share it with the
vulnerable? Do we have skills that we refuse to use for the
good of the Kingdom? Do we have power and influence but refuse
to help the oppressed? There are a great many ways to deny our
Lord His harvest. We need to be very mindful of how we handle
our own share of it.
Oh look, Yeshua isn’t the only one who can bury the lede…

Click here to learn more

Episode 153: Yom Kippur and

the Rapture
No, I am not suddenly endorsing the Rapture hypothesis but I
am going to talk about how it is incompatible with any idea of
white American (like me) and European Christians qualifying
for it based on both Isaiah 58 and Matthew 25 and the
historical reality of the persecuted church worldwide never
being snatched from far worse than we can even imagine. This
is a clarion call to all of us to bear fruit in keeping with
repentance, without which, all the fasting in the world won’t
impress God. For those of you unfamiliar with my pre-Yom
Kippur broadcasts, just know that I don’t pull my punches.
If you can’t see the podcast player, click here.
In Matthew 25, in the Parable of the Sheep and the Goats,
Yeshua self-identified with the least of these—the oppressed,
wrongfully imprisoned, sick, poor, hungry, cold, widowed,
orphaned and foreigner/resident alien. And this wasn’t just a
casual or spiritualized association because Yeshua had and
would experience many of these during His life. Despite being
a Jew in Galilee, He lived in exile because of the Roman
dominion over the land that subjected himself and His fellow
Galileans to severe, back-breaking taxation as well as
whatever brutality the authorities wished to inflict on them.
He and His cousin John would be wrongfully imprisoned and
executed. He certainly wasn’t a wealthy man because we know
that a number of prosperous women supported Him as He
traveled—a wealthy man would hardly accept such support from
female patrons in an honor/shame society. For forty days in
the wilderness, He experienced severe hunger, thirst, and
temptation. We have no idea how old He was when Joseph died,
but His mother was certainly a widow by the time He began to
preach. And so, I have to ask, given our Master’s voluntary
and intimate association with the “least of these” why does
the Western church (and yes, this is unique to us), hold on so

tightly to so many elitist beliefs and doctrines?
Be warned. If you are not familiar with my pre-Yom Kippur
broadcasts then you need to know that you might be in for a
bumpy ride.
Hi, I am Tyler Dawn Rosenquist and welcome to Character in
Context, where I teach the historical and ancient sociological
context of Scripture with an eye to developing the character
of the Messiah. If you prefer written material, I have many
years’ worth of blog at theancientbridge.com as well as my six
books available on amazon—including a four-volume curriculum
series dedicated to teaching Scriptural context in a way that
even kids can understand it, called Context for Kids—and I
have two video channels on YouTube with free Bible teachings
for both adults and kids. You can find the link for those on
my website. Past broadcasts of this program can be found at
characterincontext.podbean.com and transcripts can be had for
most broadcasts at theancientbridge.com. If you have kids, I
also have a weekly broadcast where I teach them Bible context
in a way that shows them why they can trust God and how He
wants to have a relationship with them through the Messiah.

Have you ever noticed that Yeshua never preached anything that
privileged the rich or created an insurmountable barrier for
the poor? If anything, He gave those who are wealthy the
toughest barriers to climb. Consider the rich young ruler of
the synoptic Gospels—now that is an account that really makes
people squirm but it is very important to understand. The
young man wanted to know what he had to do in order to inherit
eternal life, and after assuring Yeshua that he had kept all
the Decalogue commandments since birth, he was challenged to
sell all that he had, give the money to the poor, and to
become a disciple. And people like to try to lessen the
directive because we want our stuff and we love financial
security, right? But Yeshua was making a very clear statement,

“You have inherited much wealth and you are in a position of
power. As someone who is privileged, you have an obligation
(as per Isaiah 58) to use your influence, honor and wealth to
further the Kingdom—it isn’t yours to do with as you want, if
you want to follow me. In all honesty, a man like that could
do a lot to alleviate suffering and could follow Yeshua just
by staying at home and benefiting the “least of these” instead
of living in luxury. He could raise the economic level of
those around him by funding those who were in danger of losing
their land to the Romans, support community food production
and be a voice for the voiceless at the city gate. And this is
the same for all of us—are we doing what we can according to
our measure of privilege and influence?
And so, it is shocking when Americans (who are extremely
privileged compared to the rest of the world) cling so tightly
to the non-biblical doctrine of pre-tribulation rapture and
claim that it is imminent whenever the economy tanks, there
are natural disasters, or a Democrat gets elected to office.
This year was worse about it than most, with major predictions
that should have happened last Monday—but didn’t. Just, you
know, like they never do. But the truth is that American
believers are very drawn to the idea that despite the horrible
tribulation that other believers in the world are enduring—in
Central and South America, Asia and Africa where believers
live in unimaginable poverty and are subject to wrongful
imprisonment, persecution, summary execution by the State and
mob violence, torture, rape, mutilation, being burned alive
and decapitated—that somehow we will be spared despite our own
country being founded and built through colonization,
genocide, and chattel slavery. Added to that, our consumption
of and demand for inexpensive products despite the fact that
it is provided to us through overseas slave labor, child
labor, and virtual slave labor here where migrant workers (aka
resident aliens and foreigners Torah demands we care for) can
be victimized, defrauded, and oppressed by their employers

(not to mention looked down upon by “good Christians” as
though they are lowlife trash instead of people who have to
work a heck of a lot harder than the people who are devouring
the “reasonably priced” produce that would be a lot more
expensive if they were paid according to their work ethic).
Sex slavery, worldwide, is epidemic. Sexual and psychological
abuse in the church is pervasive.
And yet, we want to be rescued from liberal lawmakers and a
bad economy even when we have government safety nets? Truth is
that Americans have so much and have such opportunities due to
our US Citizenship (well, not everyone but we will get to that
later) that we live in terrible fear of what people in other
countries are enduring as a normal. We think that such things
are for them and not for Americans, who believe themselves to
be God’s chosen people despite never doing a thing to make up
for the gross oppression this country has dished out (and
still dishes out) and we have benefited from even if we don’t
like to admit it.
Everyone who believes that the rapture will happen before
Americans suffer, is placing America on a level that we in no
way deserve. We are a people of lukewarm faith, who gaslight
the victims of racism, find ways of making the victims of
police brutality somehow deserving of it (and I say this as
the mom of a future cop who is also very upset about it), and
who stand by fairly emotionless as Native Americans sit on
land that is often only 5% farmable with no easy access to
water and who, like Black Americans, suffer from terrible
rejection, shame, deprivation and fear. They were farming
before we ever got here and now they can’t—because we wanted
the farmland for ourselves. We have fallen so short of the
commands of Isaiah 58:6-11 that we should expect severe
tribulation and certainly not an easy escape:
Isn’t this the fast I choose: To break the chains of
wickedness, to untie the ropes of the yoke, to set the
oppressed free, and to tear off every yoke? Is it not to share

your bread with the hungry, to bring the poor and homeless
into your house, to clothe the naked when you see him, and not
to ignore your own flesh and blood? Then your light will appear
like the dawn, and your recovery will come quickly. Your
righteousness will go before you, and the Lord’s glory will be
your rear guard. At that time, when you call, the Lord will
answer; when you cry out, he will say, ‘Here I am.’ If you get
rid of the yoke among you, the finger-pointing and malicious
speaking, and if you offer yourself to the hungry, and satisfy
the afflicted one, then your light will shine in the darkness,
and your night will be like noonday. The Lord will always lead
you, satisfy you in a parched land, and strengthen your bones.
You will be like a watered garden and like a spring whose
water never runs dry.
These are very serious if/then statements. Have we really
broken the chains of wickedness? Does every child grow up with
equal opportunity for a good education and a full belly? Is
every child born into a safe neighborhood? Is it even possible
for them to move away if the answer is no? Did their parents’
jobs get moved to the suburbs where they can’t afford to
travel? Are their parents denied loans because they live
within the “red line” district of their city? Will they be
profiled once they stop being cute little kids? Are they drawn
to gangs because it is the only place where they can feel
important, valued, and insulated from the outside world that
doesn’t want them and won’t lift a finger to make things right
for them? Are we willing to stomp down hard on not only sex
traffickers but also the johns who are creating the demand for
the degradation, oppression, and destruction of other human
beings? Are Christians willing to see porn for what it is and
what they are when they use it? Are they willing to see that
what they do and watch being done to others is what they are
doing to Yeshua, in whose image these trafficked men and women
are made? If only we would be willing to imagine Yeshua as the
victim, and according to Matthew 25, I believe He would own
that association, who but the most despicable would be able to

go back to that trough? And I say this as a former addict of
over twenty years—I was an oppressor. Can you imagine fasting
on Yom Kippur and checking that off your yearly list of stuff
to do while knowingly participating in sexual abuse and sex
trafficking? Do you think God is impressed?
Are we eating cheap chocolate at the expense of the 23% of
cocoa farm workers who receive no compensation? Mostly
children who are stolen from their families or are orphans who
are sold to farmers for $34 each, placed in dangerous jobs,
and abused horribly? And other workers who just make $1 a day,
way below the poverty line? That’s Hershey’s, Mars and Nestle
buying that chocolate. If we participate in this, not only
aren’t we sharing our food with the hungry, or bringing the
homeless and poor into our homes, but we are depriving them of
enough money to provide for their families on and subsidizing
child trafficking. Is chocolate even worth the reality they
are living?
When we give clothing to the naked, are we just giving them
our cast offs that didn’t get bought at the yard sale or are
we taking them somewhere to buy them something new if we have
the money? Or giving them something out of our closets that is
good enough for a job interview? Do we give thinking that they
should be grateful and bowing down in front of us or are we so
consumed with supplying a need that we are grateful that we
were given the privilege of meeting it? And do we take proper
care of our relatives—and especially our children in the case
of divorce? Do the kids have everything they need? Are they
the priority when there are funds available? Is there even a
reason in the world in which a believing parent would need to
be forced to support their children? And that goes for men and
women. We cannot serve mammon, money, and also do what is
right. It never works. Are we working to overcome injustice in
our country, state, city, and neighborhood? This might shock
you, but for a year and a half I lived in what is called a
“sundown” town. Now, I didn’t know it at the time—I didn’t

even know there was a name for places where it is not safe for
people of color to be after sundown. Willow Springs,
Missouri—in the only state in the US specifically created to
be a pro-slavery state in order to balance votes in the
Senate. It’s the only place I ever lived where it was a casual
thing for outsiders to be treated with contempt in general and
to hear racial slurs that I don’t think I had ever heard in
person before that. Racial slurs without even so much as a
faint blush, no shame, no hesitation, no regret, no
questioning about the rightness of it. But that is the demonic
fruit of living in a state where oppression wasn’t just
practiced, but where it served as a reason for the state’s
very existence. A state created for the express purpose of
making oppression safe and legal. Safe, at least, for those
who wanted to have absolute carte blanche with regards to
doing evil to anyone who had the audacity to be born black.
You know, without interference from those uppity anti-slavery
folks.
The commandments for the affliction and fasting that Yahweh
desires, in addition to going without sustenance for the day
(which is the only way many people are able to think about God
all day long, is when their hunger constantly reminds them),
are followed by what will happen IF we do what is right. These
are all “if-then” statements but we have turned a blind eye to
our complicity in, and benefit derived from, oppression. When
famine came upon the Land of Israel for three years during the
reign of David because of the violence perpetrated against the
Gibeonites, whom Saul slaughtered for purely racist reasons (2
Samuel 21). Long after Saul’s death, David was told by Yahweh
that they were suffering because of Saul’s murderous campaign
against the Gibeonites and so David called the Gibeonites to
himself and promised to do for them whatever they wanted
because he recognized the wrong and even the generational
nature of it—children growing up without fathers and women
widowed with no source of support and the damage that brings
on a multitude of generations. They asked for the lives of

seven of Saul’s sons in exchange—grandchildren, actually, were
delivered up to them.
When people tell me that we shouldn’t have to pay for the
oppression and sins and brutality of our ancestors, who
profited (and we still profit) from genocide and stolen land,
enslavement and the rape of enslaved women—I remember Saul’s
sins and the price his grandchildren paid. And if they were
adults, the fact that they left behind widows and orphans who
would not easily be able to recover financially, much less
emotionally. This isn’t to say that I condone murder, but that
was the ancient Near Eastern honor/shame reality when a people
were shamed that they could only get back their honor through
financial compensation or eye for an eye. And in situations
like this, being paid off just doesn’t cut it. The truth is
that we have never made right any of the sins of this
country—not against Japanese Americans, the enslaved or their
descendants, the victims of racial terrorism and
discrimination, or the stealing of Land from which Americans
still benefit. We just move on with all our stuff and expect
them to get along without our making things right. Isaiah 58
might as well have been written to us. And sooner or later,
the bill comes due. It hasn’t been paid yet, just FYI, because
we are too busy shutting down and gaslighting anyone who
brings it up, and the financial and emotional devastation
because of our corporate national exploitation.
Snatched before the tribulation? With that on our records? No
way. I am telling you that if our brothers and sisters
overseas—with their faithfulness even to death (and much
worse) for the witness of Yahweh and Yeshua—are enduring
unthinkable tribulation, hardship, abuse, sexual violation,
etc. and if this has been the historical reality since the
last days began with the Resurrection….until, of course,
Constantine gave military power to the church and those within
it weren’t above seeking revenge against their persecutors and
using violence and colonization as evangelistic tools. That,

and not questionable rituals, is our inheritance from Rome.
Our safety net. Our way to get out of loving people and
allowing God to work in His “upside down” Kingdom ways. Voice
of the Martyrs, Open Doors, the Persecution Project, Frontline
Missions, Asia Harvest, and so many others can show you what
is happening right now and what has happened historically to
believers. Check out the movies Sheep Among Wolves Volumes I
and 2. Study the Holocaust. God’s people historically have
suffered abuse, unless they are backed by military power and
then we tend to become oppressors ourselves. This is the
difference between the Northern European and American church
and the rest of the world.
I want you to consider a few things: (1) God doesn’t love
Americans more than anyone else, and especially since we have
replaced Him with our trust in nationalism and political
parties and capitalism; (2) Any doctrine that favors the rich
and those who have access to technology is a false doctrine
that doesn’t represent the self-association of Yeshua with the
vulnerable and downtrodden—and a rapture out of harm’s way for
Americans, any suggestion that one can only avoid the Mark of
the Beast if they have internet access to all the YouTube
theologians, or some sort of Land Bridge from here to Europe
or Africa so that we can get to the Holy Land before it
collapses and you can only use if you have a car, unlimited
gasoline, food for the journey, and don’t somehow live
somewhere in horrible poverty where you can’t even get over
there. These are elitist doctrines that cater to the rich and
technologically advanced; (3) Any doctrine that favors
privileged white people by sparing them the harm they turn a
blind eye to in other countries (and their own) is just not
going to fly with our Matthew 25 Savior; (4) Can you even
imagine God sending the entire unbelieving world into seven
years of hell without mature believers to minister God’s love
to them? Seven years ain’t going to cut it or produce people
(at least not in the Western world) who are able to stand up
to their convictions without a lot of help; (5) What follower

of Yeshua, when they really think of the ramifications, would
want to abandon the world to face tribulation alone? (6)
Rapture is something that can only be argued by certain verses
out of historical and biblical context and is nowhere spelled
out, but that hasn’t stopped us from believing it is there so
fervently that we don’t see it when we want to: (7) Rapture
contributes to lukewarmness, selfishness, and breeds fear
because it is an escape hatch people depend on so that they
won’t have to be like every other believer in the world; (8)
Where in the Bible do we ever, even once, see children spared
from tribulation and oppression—assuming they will all be
swept away is wishful thinking that makes rapture more
palatable.
Why would anyone who allows persecution and injustice to go on
unabated, in the name of national pride or turning a blind
eye, get raptured? Where is the justice in that? The believers
who have demanded cheap food, makeup, technology, and clothing
at the expense of people suffering in sweatshops—wouldn’t we
be the perfect people to undergo the tribulation that our
greed and desire for more and more stuff is already inflicting
on others? No, Western and European believers are headed for
judgment and not for rescue. We don’t give a damn about the
world, about their salvation, their suffering—just so long as
it doesn’t touch us. We don’t even give a damn about the
people around us who are barely hanging on. Rescue mission?
For people who are overindulged and comfortable yet still
wanting more and more? Or doesn’t it matter when the people we
are hurting aren’t white? Aren’t like us? Are inherently
foreign and therefore backwards and undeserving? I have heard
people say that if God wanted someone saved, He would do
something about it. Which is odd because he gave us the Bible
and it is pretty clear that WE are the form His rescue mission
takes now. That’s why Yeshua said we would do greater things.
Yom Kippur is about cleaning up God’s House and that’s us,
folks.

Episode 139: Firstfruits and
the
Resurrection–The
Foundation of Our Faith
HE IS RISEN! Although we take it for granted, it was very
controversial among both Jews and Gentiles–but why? We will
look at this obscure day on the Biblical Calendar, what it
meant in the first century, and why Yeshua’s fulfillment of it
is the most important event in the history of the world. We’ll
also talk about why it is the foundation of our faith and what
it means to live in belief and why so many of us really don’t.
If you can’t see the podcast player, then click here.
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The Lord spoke to Moses: 10 “Speak to the Israelites and tell
them: When you enter the land I am giving you and reap its
harvest, you are to bring the first sheaf of your harvest to
the priest. 11 He will present the sheaf before the Lord so that
you may be accepted; the priest is to present it on the day
after the Sabbath. 12 On the day you present the sheaf, you are
to offer a year-old male lamb without blemish as a burnt
offering to the Lord. 1 3 Its grain offering is to be four
quarts of fine flour mixed with oil as a food offering to
the Lord, a pleasing aroma, and its drink offering will be one
quart of wine. 14 You must not eat bread, roasted grain, or any
new grain until this very day, and until you have brought the
offering to your God. This is to be a permanent statute
throughout your generations wherever you live. (Lev 23:9-14)
It may be a bit early when you listen to this or read this but

just let me say my favorite three words of the year—HE IS
RISEN! Who would think that just this seemingly insignificant
event on the Biblical calendar, the presentation of the first
sheaf of the barley harvest on the day after the Sabbath
during the Passover week, aka the week of Unleavened Bread?
For us, so far removed from the context of their lives, it
doesn’t seem like a huge deal but this was the day when the
barley that had been harvested could actually be eaten—in the
form of barley bread, roasted heads of barley, or however else
you wanted to eat it. As barley was the poor man’s food, this
was especially important to those who were vulnerable. If they
could not afford wheat, and many could not, this was what they
ate all year for their bread. When Yeshua/Jesus multiplied the
loaves and fishes, the loaves were small barley rolls. It is
the food of the Resurrection, the food that peasants would
most identify with. It is symbolic of the unexpected Messiah!
Hi, I am Tyler Dawn Rosenquist, and welcome to Character in
Context, where I teach the historical and ancient sociological
context of Scripture with an eye to developing the character
of the Messiah. If you prefer written material, I have six
years’ worth of blogs at theancientbridge.com as well as my
six books available on amazon—including a four-volume
curriculum series dedicated to teaching Scriptural context in
a way that even kids can understand it, called Context for
Kids—and I have two video channels on YouTube with free Bible
teachings for both adults and kids. You can find the link for
those on my website. Past broadcasts of this program can be
found at characterincontext.podbean.com and transcripts can be
had for most broadcasts at theancientbridge.com. If you have
kids, I also have a weekly broadcast where I teach them Bible
context in a way that shows them why they can trust God and
how He wants to have a relationship with them through the
Messiah. All Scripture this week will be quoted from the
Christian Standard Bible—I will be sticking with the ESV
through the end of Mark but when I begin teaching Matthew we
are going to make the switch to the CSB—my friend Matt, a

Torah Teacher who is getting his PhD in OT Studies, hooked me
up with this version that he uses in his teachings and it
reads so well that I use it for the kids and I am going to use
it with the adults now too.
Paul refers to Yeshua as the firstfruits offering on a few
occasions and today we are going to talk about why, as well as
discuss what the big deal about the Resurrection is and why it
was the single most important event in history—why it is more
important than the Cross or the Nativity (birth story). We
take the crucifixion and resurrection for granted but it was a
very controversial thing in the ancient world—a shameful,
nonsensical kind of thing that both Jews and Gentiles had
problems dealing with. Even Paul called it foolishness and a
stumbling block in I Cor 1:20-25—but why? “Where is the one who
is wise? Where is the teacher of the law? Where is the debater
of this age? Hasn’t God made the world’s wisdom foolish? For
since, in God’s wisdom, the world did not know God through
wisdom, God was pleased to save those who believe through the
foolishness of what is preached. For the Jews ask for
signs and the Greeks seek wisdom, but we preach Christ
crucified, a stumbling block to the Jews and foolishness to
the Gentiles. Yet to those who are called, both Jews and
Greeks, Christ is the power of God and the wisdom of
God, because God’s foolishness is wiser than human wisdom, and
God’s weakness is stronger than human strength.”
Why was the crucifixion and the resurrection so controversial
when we see it as absolutely normal today? For the Jews, the
claims were tantamount to the allowance of human sacrifice—and
although Yeshua served the purpose of a sacrifice in that He
was that korban, the Hebrew word for sacrifice, which means
“to draw near” and that is what a sacrifice did—it allowed the
offerer to draw near to Yahweh in some way. Yeshua came, which
was Yahweh taking the initiative to draw near to us instead of
the other way around. Yeshua chose to die, at the hands of the
Romans but through the insistence and even manipulation of the

chief priests, the cronies of Annas and Caiaphus. Not that
Pilate hated killing innocent people, mind you, he was a truly
evil man. To spite the chief priests, He would rather have
released Yeshua and executed the lestes, Barabbas, one of the
social bandits plaguing the land in the decades before the
destruction of the Temple. But the entire idea of the Yahwehwarrior of Isaiah, a Messiah who would die instead of kill,
forgive the Gentiles instead of slaughter them, of the fulness
of the deity dwelling in someone who could be killed? It was
all unthinkable. It was a stumbling block and an offense of
the highest caliber. You know, just the sort of thing Yahweh
likes to do to show that He makes the rules independent of our
expectations and hopes.
For the Gentiles (aka the Greeks, the Hellenistic world), it
was every bit as bad and it was so offensive and foolish to
them that a god could die by human hands that we still see
graffiti about it carved into a wall near the Palatine Hill in
Rome, which is one of the seven hills of Rome, of a man with
the head of a donkey nailed to a cross with the epithet,
“Alexamenos worships his god.” It was a boys’ school during
that time so you know how boys are—and this was sometime
during the late second or third century, depicting Yeshua as a
donkey god, which was a grave insult. Christianity was viewed
as a superstition because it didn’t mesh easily with Judaism’s
Messianic ideals (as seen in their embrace of Simon bar Kochba
in the early second century) and in fact, there would be no
formal mention of a suffering Messiah until Pesikta Rabatti in
the 8th century. This put the early believers in Yeshua, who
found themselves on the outskirts of Judaism and on a
different planet than the Romans, in a tough position. They
weren’t meeting anyone’s expectations for genuine religion.
Another problem with the Greeks and the more Hellenized Jews
(of course, by this point, all of Judaism was Hellenized in
ways large and small and still is—from the codification of the
Torah as a law code instead of the wisdom literature it

originally served as, to the ways they set up their schools
and synagogues, etc.) was in the area of philosophy because
there was a big push in some circles that the physical world
is a bad thing instead of something created by God to be good.
So for Yeshua to have a real body in the first place was
offensive to them, and so the Docetes got around this
horrifying reality by saying that Yeshua had a celestial body,
a phantasm, that only appeared to be human—therefore He didn’t
die and He also wasn’t resurrected. This was declared a heresy
at the First Council of Nicea and we will talk about the
problem with belief this later. Others were so embarrassed by
the crucifixion—claiming as divine and also as king someone
who was weak enough to be tortured by mere mortals, and
killed, and not just killed but in the way the lowest of the
low were killed, displayed naked on a cross and mocked and who
didn’t even last a few days before dying—that they claimed
that He didn’t die, He just fainted and the Romans were too
stupid to figure it out—you know, those kinds of workarounds.
The closest I can come to relating the shame of the
crucifixion would be in modern times having a relative who was
a convicted serial child molester, caught in the act. That
visceral reaction of disgust and shame you just had—that’s
what it was like to have a relative or friend crucified. Even
if they were innocent.
The problem with finding ways around the crucifixion being as
terrible as it was, is that now the resurrection is
meaningless and everything about our faith hinges on that
resurrection. What did Paul say in I Cor 15:12-14? “ Now if
Christ is proclaimed as raised from the dead, how can some of
you say, “There is no resurrection of the dead”? If there is
no resurrection of the dead, then not even Christ has been
raised; and if Christ has not been raised, then our
proclamation is in vain, and so is your faith.” Why were
people saying there is no resurrection from the dead? Well, we
can credit that to Gnostic beliefs that, as I mentioned
briefly before, the physical world is evil and the best thing

that can happen to us is to escape our physical bodies and
this physical world—where we have to eat and use the toilet
and we get hurt and sick—and to become spirits. This is known
as dualism, which can be found in Christianity today even
though the Bible clearly says that Resurrection gave Yeshua
and will give us, a real physical body that can eat and be
touched. Dualists believe God hates bodies but resurrection is
proof that He cares very much about bodies. When people talk
about dying and going to heaven as spirits, or becoming ghosts
or whatever, that is dualism, the concept of life apart from
the body because life can be distinct from it. God created us
to be part and parcel with our bodies. That was how He chose
to be imaged by His image-bearers—not to be disembodied
spirits but complete humans. But all this was developed
because the reality of Yeshua and what He did was so upside
down and counter to everything that everyone had ever
believed—both Jew and Gentile. And this is why prophecy is
never clear ahead of time. The Jewish scholars weren’t idiots.
The truth was hidden and can only be seen in retrospect—which
is why everyone who has ever predicted end times events based
on what they think is ”clearly spelled out” has been proven
wrong for thousands of years. Jew and Gentile alike.
So much of Yeshua’s ministry was about bodies, and He never
told anyone that we would ever not have one. Yeshua spent so
much time curing the sick, cleansing the lepers, making it so
that the blind could see, the lame walk, the deaf hear,
filling stomachs, restoring the unclean to their families—and
raising the dead. But why on earth would He raise the dead if
they were better off dead—as spirits without bodies? He
wouldn’t. And of course, here is where we have to talk about
how raising the dead and resurrection are so entirely
different. If you have ever played an online MMO—massively
multiplayer Online computer game—you know that when you die
and come back to life, you have your same body but like your
armor is damaged. Your body isn’t new. It can still get killed
again. That’s what Yeshua did for Lazarus, Jairus’s daughter,

the widow’s son, and what Elijah and Elisha did for those boys
as well. Those people were fixed but they all had normal
bodies that could get sick, die of old age, or be killed.
There was nothing special about them or their bodies—even
though what happened to them was totally cool. What happened
to them was like a video game rez. Resurrection is entirely
different. Resurrection is so different that if it didn’t
happen then Yeshua died as a criminal, handed over to the
enemy, and never experienced vindication—making every claim
empty, every miracle just something He did by maybe
collaborating with Beelzebul, His teachings blasphemy, His
predictions of the end of the Temple coincidental, and the
almost complete overturning of polytheism in the Western world
inexplicable.
Resurrection is a big deal. Resurrection was the vindication
of Yeshua—that He was everything He claimed to be, that His
miracles were the outworking of the Gospel that the Kingdom of
Heaven was finally invading earth and would begin to conquer
to the ends of the earth, that Yahweh was finally bringing the
Gentiles back into the family after narrowing humanity down to
one family for the express purpose of creating the Messiah who
would undo the curses of the Garden and bring humanity back
into balance and into relationship with the Creator as it was
meant to be in the beginning. As Adam and Eve were stones in
that living Garden Temple and were meant to create more living
stones but failed, Yeshua fulfilled Yahweh’s promise to Eve.
But it required something far greater than being raised from
the dead. A body raised from the dead is just as sinful and
susceptible to death as it was before it died in the first
place. Resurrection, which Yeshua experienced, is what we are
seeded with now but will experience the fulness of later. It
is also our vindication, in the end, and also in the here and
now, that what we say and believe about Yeshua is true. We are
vindicated in part now, because of how the New Creation life
grows from that seed and radically changes us, and we will be
vindicated fully in the Great Resurrection. I want to go back

to talking about Yom HaBikkurim, that day of firstfruits again
because
Paul
mentions
it
with
respect
to
the
resurrections—Yeshua’s and ours:
Ro 8 18 For I consider that the sufferings of this present time
are not worth comparing with the glory that is going to be
revealed to us.

19

For the creation eagerly waits with

anticipation for God’s sons to be revealed. 20 For the creation
was subjected to futility—not willingly, but because of him
who subjected it—in the hope 21 that the creation itself will
also be set free from the bondage to decay into the glorious
freedom of God’s children. 2 2 For we know that the whole
creation has been groaning together with labor pains until
now.

23

Not only that, but we ourselves who have the Spirit as

the firstfruits—we also groan within ourselves, eagerly
24

waiting for adoption, the redemption of our bodies.
Now in
this hope we were saved, but hope that is seen is not hope,
because who hopes for what he sees?

25

Now if we hope for what

we do not see, we eagerly wait for it with patience.
Now, of course, this is Romans and absolutely as clear as mud
but the reference to firstfruits is so incredibly important.
Before that Bikkurim waving of the sheaf of barley, absolutely
no one could enjoy the benefits of the new crop. The first
fruits of the harvest had to be presented to God—hence
Yeshua’s warning to Mary Magdalene not to touch Him because He
had not yet ascended to the Father (John 20, beginning in
verse 14). This was His first High Priestly duty, in my
opinion—presenting Himself as that firstfruit offering to
Yahweh in the Heavenly Temple, as the firstfruits of the dead,
thereby inaugurating the New Creation existence in all who
believe. This is not the same as some people claim, that the
patriarchs and all the faithful before this are like in hell
or something like that, but in the eternal way of looking at
things—Yeshua, Messiah, Christ is always and has always been

first—the Lamb slain from the foundation of the world (I Peter
1; Rev 13). As Hebrews tells us, Yeshua could not be a priest
while alive (Heb 8:4) but He has been given a superior
priesthood in a superior Temple—one which has never and will
never be abandoned by the Spirit of Yahweh due to the sins of
mankind as we saw in Ezekiel’s vision. And the Spirit never
returned to the Holy of Holies of the Second Temple. Yeshua
Himself would never have even gone beyond the Court of Israel
unless He Himself performed the hand leaning ceremony on the
head of an animal brought as a chagigah (festival offering).
But He is the one and only High Priest in the Greater Temple
shown to Moses atop the mountain—everything else is a shadow.
And this picture of the presentation of the body of Yeshua as
the firstfruits is meant to fill us with the same sort of
hunger that the poor and vulnerable experienced when the new
barley crop was being presented. Just a little while and we
can taste that new harvest, just a little while longer and we
will be satisfied with something even greater. And not only us
but all of Creation with us—you know, there is nothing wrong
with the planet that we haven’t done to it. Creation is
longing for our renewal for its own sake—it is greatly
desiring that we and our wasteful, destructive, selfish ways
are changed forever. Not only will glory be revealed to us but
also in us—and Creation has been waiting, as it were, on pins
and needles because we have subjected it to futility. We were
supposed to expand Eden but instead, we expanded our egos,
waistlines, and demands. Or is that just me? And yet, once
saved, we feel that seed within us that grows and overtakes
the flesh. We begin to change and we keep changing because,
like all those barley presentations at the Temple pointing to
something greater, that seed of resurrection inside us is just
the beginning. Paul says that we “eagerly wait for it with
patience.” Boy is that a non-sequitur—which is something that
doesn’t make sense in the natural world.
James echoes the same sentiments in his epistle James 1 “18 By

his own choice, he gave us birth by the word of truth so that
we would be a kind of firstfruits of his creatures.” We have
this same idea—Creation is waiting for our redemption. Our
rebirth leads to the conditions through which the world can
also experience and enjoy rebirth. But it has to start with us
because we are the problem here. Imagine Creation groaning
hopelessly before the resurrection of Yeshua! Remember I
talked about how people were averse to the idea of a physical
resurrection among the “Greeks”? By this time, within Judaism,
only the Sadducees were holdouts for believing in a general
resurrection of the faithful from the dead. And with how
wicked the Sadducees were, you can see why they couldn’t want
to believe they would ever face God. But the Essenes, the
Pharisees, and your average faithful Jew were anticipating the
resurrection—so this wasn’t any big shock. The shock was the
idea that the Gentiles would be included. That was incredibly
offensive after being trodden underfoot by the Babylonians,
Persians, Medes, Greeks, and Romans for the last six hundred
years. Gentiles were there to be conquered and a select few
sought to be proselytes. For the Gentiles, however, who felt
that the best blessing of all would be to shed their bodies
and become one with God spiritually, some were ardently
denying the resurrection. They didn’t want it and they were
causing problems in Corinth, a Roman colony in Greece.
12

I Cor 15:
Now if Christ is proclaimed as raised from the
dead, how can some of you say, “There is no resurrection of
the dead”?

13

If there is no resurrection of the dead, then not

even Christ has been raised; 14 and if Christ has not been
raised, then our proclamation is in vain, and so is your
faith. 15 Moreover, we are found to be false witnesses about
God, because we have testified wrongly about God that he
raised up Christ—whom he did not raise up, if in fact the dead
are not raised.

16

For if the dead are not raised, not even

Christ has been raised.

17

And if Christ has not been raised,

your faith is worthless; you are still in your sins.

18

Those,

then, who have fallen asleep in Christ have also perished. 19 If
we have put our hope in Christ for this life only, we should
be pitied more than anyone. 20 But as it is, Christ has been
raised from the dead, the firstfruits of those who have fallen
asleep.

21

For since death came through a man, the resurrection

of the dead also comes through a man.

22

For just as in Adam all

die, so also in Christ all will be made alive. 23 But each in
his own order: Christ, the firstfruits; afterward, at his
coming, those who belong to Christ.
I suppose some folks wanted it both ways. Either they were
buying into the phantasm theory of a fake body and therefore
no death and no resurrection—meaning that how everyone saw
Yeshua after the empty tomb was just Him finally showing His
true form, OR He never really died at all OR He died but the
resurrection was a colossal hoax. If Christ is raised from the
dead but we aren’t, it means that we will never be vindicated
as being on the right side of history. Everyone who has ever
died will stay dead. And when Yeshua said that Yahweh was the
God of the living and not the dead (Mark 12), then He would
have been lying. And if the resurrection is a lie, then Yeshua
wasn’t raised either. I mean, what would be the point? Yeshua
is either the first of many or He died for absolutely no
reason—we’re still dead in our sins. And we’d be so, so
pathetic and deluded. But I know what I have been through over
the last twenty-three years and none of it has been my own
doing. I have not liked the changes as I am going through
them. I wouldn’t have chosen them. But that seed of New
Creation, that spark of eternal life has this way of growing
like that darned mustard seed and it pushes everything out
little by little. Just as the Kingdom spreads through the
world, eternal life, resurrection, spreads through us. The
earth still suffers and so do we, but we are both changing.

But, as Paul tells the Corinthians, Yeshua is that fulfillment
of the Bikkurim, of First Fruits—the first of a great harvest
and not the only sheaf ever produced. Just imagine if the
priests waved the only sheaf of barley at the Temple and there
was no more! Why would people even care? What would it mean?
It is only the abundance of the harvest that glorifies God’s
provision and it is the same with us. If only Yeshua is
raised, then it is to Yahweh’s shame. And that day on the
Biblical calendar, only that one day, becomes meaningless when
we find so much richness and depth in all the others. Nah, I
don’t think so.
Before we go further into I Cor 15, I want to share something
very personal about the Resurrection. And no, you don’t have
to believe me because it was my dream and I can’t prove
anything. Really be scared of folks who want to tell you what
to do or believe based on dreams. I won’t do that. Anyway, I
guess it was about twelve years ago. In my dream, I saw a
woman walking up to me. It was the Jewish comedienne Gilda
Radner—she had died tragically from breast cancer in her early
40s. And she looked exactly like she always had in real life.
She wasn’t a woman who most would call beautiful because her
looks were very quirky and she played on them well. But she
walked up to me and as I saw her, I was struck by how
beautiful she was. She looked exactly as she did in real life
but even thinking about it now makes me tear up. I remember
the first time I saw the Grand Canyon and I was in awe. I live
near Yellowstone and the Grand Tetons and I have spent time in
at least fourteen national parks so I know natural beauty.
None of it—nothing I have ever seen before or after and not
even my newborn sons, rivaled the sheer beauty of Gilda. She
bent toward me and whispered to me wonderful secrets about
God’s love and for the life of me, I can’t remember to this
day what they were. When I woke up, I was inconsolable. I
would have given just about anything to look at her for
another five minutes. And I believe that what God was showing
me was a perfected resurrection body. I can’t prove it. But

when I think back, I long to see her again.
And Paul must have been challenged to give some sort of
detailed account of what we will be like—people always want to
know stuff that really doesn’t have any importance in the here
and now, right?
I Cor 15

35

But someone will ask, “How are the dead raised? What

kind of body will they have when they come?” 36 You fool! What
you sow does not come to life unless it dies. (I love this
because I imagine Paul saying, “How should I know, do I look
like I have died and come back??) 37 And as for what you sow—you
are not sowing the body that will be, but only a seed, perhaps
of wheat or another grain.

38

But God gives it a body as he
39

wants, and to each of the seeds its own body.
Not all
flesh is the same flesh; there is one flesh for humans,
another for animals, another for birds, and another for
40

fish.
There are heavenly bodies and earthly bodies, but the
splendor of the heavenly bodies is different from that of the
earthly ones.

41

There is a splendor of the sun, another of the

moon, and another of the stars; in fact, one star differs from
another star in splendor.

42

So it is with the resurrection of
43

the dead: Sown in corruption, raised in incorruption;
sown in
dishonor, raised in glory; sown in weakness, raised in
power;

44

sown a natural body, raised a spiritual body. If there

is a natural body, there is also a spiritual body. 45 So it is
written, The first man Adam became a living being; the last
Adam became a life-giving spirit. 46 However, the spiritual is
not first, but the natural, then the spiritual.”
In other words, Paul could have just said, “It’s not going to
be exactly like we have now, that’s for sure. It will be
better, it will be different, but it will be a body!” We’ve
had this issue repeat in history where people will become

really obsessed with what they can see and what can be proven
through facts and figures, and then times when we relax that
sort of thinking. We have been coming out of that sort of
mindset for a while now, and so we don’t see the sort of
higher criticism problems that are responsible for things like
Lunar Sabbath and the search to find naturalistic causes
behind the plagues and all that stuff. These folks were GrecoRomans and so they absolutely believed in the divine and that
gods and goddesses could do stuff, but like us, they had their
boxes where they would say, “But they can’t do that,” based on
their own comfort level and paradigms. Resurrection was a hard
pill for Greco-Roman Gentiles to swallow. Some sort of
afterlife, they could deal with that—resurrected bodies? That
was just crazy talk! But what about Paul talking about a
spiritual body? Doesn’t that mean a disembodied existence in
Heaven, more like what the Gentiles were looking for?
47

The first man was from the earth, a man of dust; the second
48

man is from heaven.
Like the man of dust, so are those who
are of the dust; like the man of heaven, so are those who are
of heaven.

49

And just as we have borne the image of the man of

dust, we will also bear the image of the man of heaven.50 What I
am saying, brothers and sisters, is this: Flesh and
blood cannot inherit the kingdom of God, nor can corruption
inherit incorruption.

51

Listen, I am telling you a mystery: We

will not all fall asleep, but we will all be changed, 52 in a
moment, in the twinkling of an eye, at the last trumpet. For
the trumpet will sound, and the dead will be raised
incorruptible, and we will be changed. 53 For this corruptible
body must be clothed with incorruptibility, and this mortal
body must be clothed with immortality. 54 When this corruptible
body is clothed with incorruptibility, and this mortal body is
clothed with immortality, then the saying that is written will
take place: Death has been swallowed up in victory. 55 Where,

death, is your victory? Where, death, is your sting?
This is a really important follow-up to the “spiritual bodies”
statement because it qualifies it. We can’t make the spiritual
bodies statement mean whatever we want because this follows
directly afterward. Adam was mortal—that’s what it means for
him to be made of dust, but the second man, Yeshua, is from
God, and those who are joined with Him in covenant become like
Him as well, being impervious to the second death (He was
obviously not impervious to the first death Himself but by
suffering death wrongly when it had no power over Him, He
emptied it of its power). And this word translated as Heaven
can be a euphemism for Yahweh Himself, as when it was used in
Psalm 67:15 in the Septuagint. Otherwise, it is sort of a
catch-all for those things pertaining to God’s Kingdom. We
become members of God’s Kingdom by becoming joined to Him
through the “second man” Yeshua. Paul goes on to say that we
have all borne the image of mortal, fallen Adam but we will
ALSO (Also, and not instead) bear the image of the Son of Man,
who is Himself the perfect image of Yahweh. So, we will have
that body but somehow it will be different, it will be more.
We aren’t doing a complete trade-in for something else. Flesh
and blood won’t cut it for the final realization of Heaven on
Earth—our corruptible, decaying bodies and minds aren’t suited
for the Kingdom of Heaven as they are now.
Now, it is clear by reading Paul’s letters to various churches
that His ideas change over time about the imminence of the
return of Yeshua. Paul, in a lot of places, really seems to
think it will be very soon, and in that he has a lot in common
with a whole lot of wrong people over the ages—including
throughout my lifetime and now as well. Paul was inspired but
it doesn’t mean that he had a good bead on everything. And
that’s okay—he was writing letters stating his beliefs to
these congregations who were facing issues we are largely
ignorant about. When he says, “We will not all fall asleep” he
isn’t talking about people 2000 years later, he really thinks

it will be soon although he will modify that as the years go
by. But that is a side issue because we’re talking about
resurrection. He states that we will be changed—not replaced.
That our corruptible body will not be replaced but will be
clothed with a new nature that is incorruptible. And our
mortal body will be altered in order to be immortal. After
all, if there was no body, then death isn’t defeated. Death
still won. Death took out our bodies and we are just left
being spirit beings. And if we are just spirit beings then
death can just laugh and point at our corpses. “Yeah, you
exist but you aren’t actually alive!”
And that right there is why the resurrection of Yeshua is so
important. Death didn’t win. Death had a minor victory when
the champ took a dive. Death believed it had won; the Romans
believed they had won; the chief priests believed they had
won. They had poured all their authority and hatred and power
into killing Yeshua. They did their worst, they inflicted the
most feared death in the ancient world on Yeshua and instead
of Him staying dead the way everyone else had, He rose again,
imperishable, changed, different, perfected, impervious to the
second death. It was as though He came out of the grave, shook
His fist at Satan, and said, “Is that all you’ve got? It
wasn’t enough! You’re done, defeated. From now on, everyone
who knows me will know that you weren’t strong enough—the
strong man was too weak to conquer the Son of Man. You used up
all of yourself and I came out stronger. I won. And because
you are defeated, the New Creation existence of humanity
begins now.”
The resurrection had to happen in order for people to know
that death has been reduced to a sideshow. Resurrection had to
happen for God to be able to prove that He is the righteous
and just God who delivers real justice to those who love Him.
And real justice requires that the enemy doesn’t get to keep
the bodies that he has used for his purposes. It means that we
get back what was misused and abused and harmed. It means that

our minds don’t get replaced but that they are renewed. No
wheelchairs, no leg braces, no fake knees or shunts or
crutches. No brain damage, nothing that we experience in this
world. God is going to free us from everything that has
oppressed us and return to us what should have been a
blessing. People who are hurting on the outside won’t hurt
anymore, and people who hurt on the inside won’t hurt either.
All the tragic things that have happened, they won’t bother us
ever again. If we were simply raised from the dead, like
Lazarus, it would be totally different. He still had the exact
same body and memories. Not us. If we were just disembodied
spirits, that wouldn’t be justice either. God gave our bodies
so that we would be His hands and feet and mouths and ears—so
we could enjoy hugs, laugh, listen to music, and taste the
fruit of the Garden. Justice means that people who spent their
life paralyzed will get to run and swim and dance. Justice
means that a deaf mom will finally hear her child say the
words, “I love you, mamma!” Justice means that the people who
were wrongly taken from us will be in our lives again. Justice
means that the earth will be renewed and that there will be no
more hunger or violence or oppression. Justice means so many
things—the things God meant for us to love and enjoy with Him
in the beginning but were stolen from us by rebellion and sin.
Without the resurrection, our lives that are full of injustice
now will remain unjust. Wrongs will not be righted. Everything
good that God wanted for us will never happen. Evil people
might live to be a hundred years old and babies will die and
nothing will ever happen to make things right. In fact,
without the resurrection, things will remain wrong for all of
time. Evil wins, death wins—and when people believe that they
will do absolutely anything to save their own lives—rendering
them all but useless for the Kingdom in a crisis.
Now, a problem that a lot of people have is that we talk about
the resurrection but we don’t live like we really believe it
and that was me until a number of years ago when I read NT

Wright’s Evil and the Justice of God and that book really
changed my life. I was so obsessed with getting justice in
this life, with getting even, with being vindicated in the
here and now—because I had no real conception of the fact that
this wasn’t all to my life. You see, if this is all there is
then we need to be afraid to die. We need to get revenge. We
need to play it safe. But when we know that Yeshua is the
firstfruits of many, then we can let this life go. We can
forgive. We can turn the other cheek and be meek. We can bless
our enemies. We can do good for those who do evil. We can even
die so that others can live. But we can’t do any of that while
we are obsessed with survival because we just don’t really
believe what the Bible says about God’s love and justice. He’s
got this and so we can trust Him.
On that Sunday morning, Yeshua presented Himself as that
Bikkurim offering and when He did, He changed everything! He
is risen! He is risen indeed!
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Mark
Excursus—The Passover in the
First Century
Before we get into the actual breaking of the bread and
drinking of the wine, we need to talk about the Passover in
the first century and what we can know (and can’t know) about
it through contemporary writings. Not contemporary to us but
contemporary to Yeshua/Jesus and His followers.
If you can’t see the podcast player, click here.

The Passover—the festival celebrating the greatest deliverance
the Jewish people had ever experienced. It is referenced
throughout both the Hebrew and Greek Scriptures. It was the
definitive experience of Israel—eclipsing everything that came
before or after. Until the Passover was finally fulfilled in
Yeshua/Jesus as the Greater Exodus was inaugurated at the
Cross and witnessed by the resurrection. It is so important to
understand this before we dive any deeper into Mark 14 and 15
because all of the Gospel authors define Yeshua’s ministry as
being the redefining of what Passover means—most notably in
the Gospel of John. As Paul said, making the former Passover
End exodus look like a shadow in comparison. I will probably
re-air this broadcast when we get to this material again in
other Gospels or maybe I will have new material and have to do
a new broadcast.
Hi, I am Tyler Dawn Rosenquist and welcome to Character in
Context, where I teach the historical and ancient sociological
context of Scripture with an eye to developing the character
of the Messiah. If you prefer written material, I have six
years’ worth of blog at theancientbridge.com as well as my six
books available on amazon—including a four-volume curriculum
series dedicated to teaching Scriptural context in a way that
even kids can understand it, called Context for Kids—and I
have two video channels on YouTube with free Bible teachings
for both adults and kids. You can find the link for those on
my website. Past broadcasts of this program can be found at
characterincontext.podbean.com and transcripts can be had for
most broadcasts at theancientbridge.com. If you have kids, I
also have a weekly broadcast where I teach them Bible context
in a way that shows them why they can trust God and how He
wants to have a relationship with them through the Messiah.
All Scripture this week comes courtesy of the ESV, the English
Standard Version but you can follow along with whatever Bible
you want. A list of my resources can be found attached to the
transcript
for
Part
two
of
this
series
at

theancientbridge.com.
So, let’s begin with the original Passover, so we can contrast
it with the later memorial meals, and the fulfillment. I do
this because there is this unfortunate misunderstanding that
we are to still sacrifice a lamb and paint our doorposts and
all of that but Yahweh instituted the festival as a memorial,
not a complete reenactment. That is very important to
understand because there is a difference between what the
Israelites were commanded to do before the Covenant, when they
were still enslaved and had not yet been delivered, and what
they were commanded to do in recognition of the Covenant as a
people free to serve and worship Yahweh and Yahweh alone. It’s
an entirely different situation and an entirely different
mindset and reality and there are entirely different laws
pertaining to each.
Exodus 12 famously recounts the commandments concerning the
first Passover, as well as the commandment to memorialize it
in all future generations and in addition, to eat only
unleavened bread for seven days—but we will talk about that
later. For the first Passover, God commanded Israel to select
a sheep or goat and the Hebrew translates literally to “son of
a year” (so, between eight days and one year of age in the
reckoning of the non-Western world) on the tenth day of the
first month (remember that Israel had four time markers—months
for festivals and years for civil matters like the
agricultural shemitah cycles, and Jubilees, freeing of debtslaves beginning in the fall, years for the determination of
tree ages in the winter, and years for determining the tithe
on herds and flocks in the summer). Anyway, so tenth day, they
were to choose a flawless male sheep or goat from their
flocks. Now, I have heard it said many times that they were
commanded to bring it actually inside their house and treat it
like a family member and feed it by hand but I actually have
no idea where that idea comes from. Like the whole idea of
Levitical shepherds swaddling lambs and putting them in a

stone manger, I suspect that it is a modern myth designed to
just give everyone the warm feelies. I mean, anyone who has
been involved with lambing knows that you can’t swaddle lambs,
nor would you want to. But the whole story goes that they
treated the lamb like a child so that it would bother them to
slaughter it. I have seen in Rabbinic commentaries the idea of
bringing it in the home for the purposes of inspection, or for
the breaking with the idolatrous practice of sheep worship
among the Egyptians but not for the purposes of coming to care
for it.
Ewes went into heat in the late fall and lambed in the early
spring. Some would go into heat in the spring and lamb in the
fall but this isn’t optimal as survival of the lambs through
the winter would be far more difficult. They gestate (are
pregnant) for roughly 147 days, so, a little less than five
months through the winter. Older ewes are generally pregnant
for longer than younger ewes. So, based on a variety of
factors, you can have lambs born over the course of a month or
longer, leading to some “one year olds” being too old for the
Passover and some being too young. Because of this, you might
have a really large lamb, being too large for one family to
eat in one night, or a very small lamb. Hence, for the first
Passover, you could combine families and it was legislated
much later than you would need one lamb for every ten people
in order to make sure that everyone got at least a piece of
meat the size of an olive. That would be a teeny lamb for
sure. But it was very important that it be within it’s first
year because then it wouldn’t have been profitable for
anything—it will not have been sheared yet for wool. So, it
couldn’t be a “used” lamb.
Then on the late afternoon of the 14 th day of the month, the
lamb or kid would be slaughtered. It’s a sacrifice, a korban,
okay? That means that two things are important—more important
than anything else. One, the handling of the blood—if the
blood isn’t handled properly then it does not qualify as a

sacrifice, period. Two, what happens with the flesh, fat and
entrails. But, as I said before, if the blood wasn’t handled
properly then the flesh is not holy. In this case, the blood
was to be caught in a basin and applied to the doorposts, the
sides of the doorway, and the lintel, the overhead beam, with
a branch of hyssop. Specifically, this was the house they
would eat the meat at, regardless of whether it was their
house or not and the reason will be very important. They were
to roast the animal, intact, with the head and organs still
intact. No boiling. And we will look at something written
closer to the time of Yeshua when we talk about how things
were done in the first century. It would take until after
sundown to cook a lamb like this, and so they were eating the
lamb at night along with bitter herbs and unleavened bread.
They were to eat fully dressed for a journey, with their
sandals on and staff in hand. But if they left their homes
before commanded to do so, then it is implied that the blood
would be of no effect and the destroyer would treat them just
like any Egyptians who were not putting their faith in God and
listening to Him. Anything uneaten would have to be burned in
the morning because it was holy. All eaten sacrifices had
specific time limits for how long people could hold on to the
meat before needing to destroy the remains.
Now, it was on this first day of the month that the
commandment was given and they were told what was about to
happen to the Egyptians. At this time, they were also given
some preliminary guidelines for how this was to be observed in
the future. These instructions involved the length of the
celebration, seven days, which days were high sabbaths, the
first and seventh, and the eating of unleavened bread for the
duration and the penalty for eating leavened bread, which is
called karet—cutting off. There is much rabbinic debate as to
what this meant—if people were supposed to cut the person off
or if this was a divine thing. That’s really not important
right now, but it is interesting.

As you undoubtedly know, in the middle of the night, the Lord
struck down every firstborn in Egypt both human and animal.
Moses and Aaron were called to appear before Pharaoh and
ordered to leave the country along with everything they had.
Yahweh also gave them further instructions: 43 And the Lord said
to Moses and Aaron, “This is the statute of the Passover: no
foreigner shall eat of it,
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but every slave that is bought for

money may eat of it after you have circumcised him.
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No

foreigner or hired worker may eat of it. 46 It shall be eaten in
one house; you shall not take any of the flesh outside the
house, and you shall not break any of its bones.
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All the

congregation of Israel shall keep it. 48 If a stranger shall
sojourn with you and would keep the Passover to the Lord, let
all his males be circumcised. Then he may come near and keep
it; he shall be as a native of the land. But no uncircumcised
person shall eat of it.

49

There shall be one law for the native

and for the stranger who sojourns among you.” (Ex 12:43-49)
And after the building of the Tabernacle, these instructions
were given–4 “These are the Lord’s appointed times, the sacred
assemblies you are to proclaim at their appointed times.
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The

Passover to the Lord comes in the first month, at twilight on
6

the fourteenth day of the month. The Festival of Unleavened
Bread to the Lord is on the fifteenth day of the same month.
For seven days you must eat unleavened bread. 7 On the first
day you are to hold a sacred assembly; you are not to do any
daily work. 8 You are to present a food offering to
the Lord for seven days. On the seventh day there will be a
sacred assembly; do not do any daily work.” (Lev 23:4-8)
Instructions for the second Passover, if the first one must be
missed, are in Numbers 9 and the Festival daily offerings are
talked about in Numbers 28. In Deuteronomy 16, as with many

other Exodus ordinances, we see a change in the law to reflect
changing circumstances. The children of Israel will no longer
all be camped out around the Tabernacle but will be spread out
all over the Land of Israel. Because of this, a lot of the
laws had to be modified to reflect their new way of living.
Now, they already knew that any animal blood shed within the
camp of Israel had to be applied to the bronze outer altar. If
they wanted to eat an animal, they wouldn’t just slaughter it
at their tents. They had to take it to the priests and they
could slaughter it themselves but the priests had to catch the
blood in a basin and apply it to the altar. The only exception
to this rule was in the case of wild game, whose blood had to
be poured out onto the ground. My husband does this when he
hunts. He got a moose two years ago and an elk last year and
was able to explain his reason for how he was handling the
blood to the guys he was with. Impromptu Bible lesson in the
wilderness.
But what happens when they are spread all over the place?
Well, they no longer have to trek to the Tabernacle to eat
meat, they can do it at home—they just have to return the
blood to the ground. But what about Passover? Do they reenact
the original Passover and do it all at home? Nope! Yahweh
specifically had to cover that issue in Deuteronomy 16: “Set
aside the month of Abib and observe the Passover to
the Lord your God, because the Lord your God brought you out
of Egypt by night in the month of Abib. 2 Sacrifice to
the Lord your God a Passover animal from the herd or flock in
the place where the Lord chooses to have his name dwell. 3 Do
not eat leavened bread with it. For seven days you are to eat
unleavened bread with it, the bread of hardship—because you
left the land of Egypt in a hurry—so that you may remember for
the rest of your life the day you left the land of Egypt. 4 No
yeast is to be found anywhere in your territory for seven
days, and none of the meat you sacrifice in the evening of the
first day is to remain until morning.
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the Lord your God is giving you. 6 Sacrifice the Passover
animal only at the place where the Lord your God chooses to
have his name dwell. Do this in the evening as the sun sets at
the same time of day you departed from Egypt. 7 You are to cook
and eat it in the place the Lord your God chooses, and you are
to return to your tents in the morning. 8 Eat unleavened bread
for six days. On the seventh day there is to be a solemn
assembly to the Lord your God; do not do any work. (Deut
16:1-8)
And this has been a problem in the Hebrew Roots Movement in
some congregations. Years ago, my friend Rico Cortes spoke at
a group that was living not too far from where I was living at
the time and after he left, they got the impression that he
told them they could sacrifice the Passover in their
backyards. Well, Rico studies the Temple and sacrifices and he
was horrified. Suffice it to say that he would never even
suggest such a thing was appropriate. People can slaughter a
lamb and do whatever they want with it, but they cannot call
it a korban, okay? They can’t go applying the blood to their
doors and call it obedience to a positive commandment because
that was commanded only once and under certain circumstances.
Blood has to be poured out onto the earth, okay? We can’t put
it anywhere else. The Bible is very specific about what can
and can’t be done and when there is no Temple, all blood must
be poured out. It belongs to God and must return to God. There
are positive commandments, yes, but they are modified by some
very serious restrictions. The proper handling of blood is one
of the most serious restrictions. Just go to Bible Gateway
some time and do a word search on blood—look at how often the
subject of the proper handling of blood and the penalties for
not handling it properly pop up just in the Torah.
Now, the entire Passover/Exodus metanarrative is all over the
Bible from beginning to end. It’s one of the, if not the main

theme of the Scriptures. The idea of deliverance and moving
closer to God is what the Scriptures have been about since the
choosing of Abraham back in Genesis 12. The Psalms repeatedly
draw reference to the Exodus, as do the prophets and most
notably in Isaiah where he describes the return from Babylon
in terms of a mini-exodus all the while also referring to an
even greater Exodus when Yahweh Himself brings both Jews and
the Nations to Himself on His holy mountain where the entire
world will finally worship Him. The Gospels all paint the
picture of Yeshua as the Passover and His work on the Cross as
inaugurating the Greater Exodus into the New Creation on the
eighth day in His resurrection. Mark goes to great lengths to
portray Yeshua as the Yahweh-warrior of Isaiah’s New Exodus
motif, rescuing the world from the clutches of sin and death
as the “Arm of the Lord” which in the Septuagint was
identified as one and the same with the Messiah. John
identifies Yeshua as the Lamb of God twice in chapter one and
then spends the entire Gospel proving it—and it is no accident
that in the very last chapter of John, we find Yeshua with His
threefold command to Peter to care for His sheep and equating
that with loving Him. Revelation calls Yeshua the Lamb twentyeight times and even has him depicted as one, while referring
to Him as the Lion (of Judah) only once and never depicting
Him as a lion. Yeshua conquers as a Lamb and not as the lion
that ancient kings liked to associate themselves with.
Revelation even has this little blurb that would have read as
very comical in 6:16 where it has the kings of the earth
hiding from the wrath of the Lamb, and we read over it so much
with so much baggage that we fail to see the ironic level of
humor. Kings hiding from a lamb!
So, we have the whole of Scripture pointing toward and back at
the Passover, and every year the children of Israel were
commanded to remember and keep it so that they would not
forget the mighty hand and outstretched arm of the Lord who
had delivered them out of the slavery of Egypt and into the
Promised Land flowing with milk and honey. And that is

important not to forget that—it is of limited use to be
delivered out of slavery if it is into abject poverty and
homelessness. You know, like we did with the enslaved here in
America. Like, now what? When Yahweh delivers in
righteousness, He takes us from death into life. That is what
He did with Noah. That’s what He did with the children of
Israel. Exodus isn’t just about delivery from bad but delivery
into something good. Noah was delivered into a cleansed earth.
Israel was delivered into the Promised Land—but not all right
away. They were delivered into the wilderness where they were
faithless and disobedient for a generation and then their
children received the promise. And at the Cross, the same
thing happened as His believers were delivered into the ”now
but not yet” reality of Kingdom life. We are not where we will
be but thank God, we are not where we were either. And that is
the reality of Passover and Exodus.
Now, by the time the first century had rolled around, the Jews
were WAY more interested in keeping the Passover than their
ancestors had been. It’s like, “okay, send me into exile for
not being obedient—we don’t want that to happen again,” and
due to both Persian and Hellenistic influences, they began to
approach the Torah in very different ways and we see factions
spring up within Judaism for the first time in a manner not
unlike the Hellenistic philosophical schools. And with all of
the bitter and violent rivalries that came along with it!
Josephus, a priest born within a decade of the Resurrection
who wrote about the events of the time including the
ministries of John the Baptist and Yeshua, talked about the
four philosophies within Judaism of his day (late first
century)—three of which were alive and well in the time of
Yeshua. Those three philosophies were the Essenes, the
Sadducees, and the Pharisees. It is theorized that the Essenes
are the Qumran sectarians, but we actually have no solid proof
of it. Really, until the discovery of the Dead Sea Scrolls, it
was even more of a mystery. Each of these groups handled Torah
differently but the days of treating Torah like wisdom

literature aimed at guiding Israel’s judges in what wise
rulings looked like in the ancient Near Eastern sea of
brutality were long gone and hard and fast legal codes sprung
out of those guidelines. The Torah really covers very little
in terms of instructions and a lot of stuff just isn’t
mentioned at all. And so in true Hellenistic fashion, the
Jewish scholars and leaders started to develop hard and fast
traditions in order to deal with an ever more confusing world
situation. And that isn’t all bad, don’t get me wrong. The
Greeks and the Romans were brilliant thinkers and
administrators and having a law code isn’t necessarily bad. It
just became, over the centuries, overreaching and burdensome.
But, these were people struggling to maintain their national
identity and to wipe their slates clean with Yahweh, and to
usher in the golden age when the Messiah would come and return
them to the glory of the kingdoms of David and Solomon.
And so, it is believed that Passover became more of a scripted
affair, which also isn’t a terrible thing because people are
united through shared cultural experiences and shared worship
experiences. It binds people together. And, not sure if you
know this but the Passover accounts are very much of an
interest to Jewish historians because they represent the
earliest and most substantial descriptions of what Passover
celebrations looked like during the Second Temple period.
Until the Mishnah was compiled and then the later Babylonian
and Jerusalem Talmuds (named for the region of the world where
they were penned), the Jews weren’t nearly so meticulous about
writing down what they were doing and so there is this huge
gap where we know very little of what the first century
audience knew. Some of what is recorded in the Mishnah and
Talmud probably accurately reflects what was going on but we
don’t always know what or how much. After all, it was 200
years before the Mishnah, the legal rulings of the Sanhedrin
(their version of the Supreme Court) were written down and
these people lived an entirely different kind of life from
that of Yeshua and His contemporaries. And the Talmuds were

compiled four hundred years later. So, we can make connections
but we have to be very careful. What we do know is that what
we see in the Gospel accounts is on many levels very much the
same as what was recorded later in the Mishnah and Talmud. And
so Jewish historians consider the Gospel accounts to be very
valuable in their seder studies, the seder being the formal
name of the Passover meal.
But we also have an account from Joseph Martyr, who was born
in Shechem in Samaria as a pagan, and wrote in his secondcentury Dialogue with Trypho about how the Passover Lamb was
prepared and cooked. And, I read an excellent article about
this from a Jewish scholar named Joseph Tabory writing in The
Jewish Quarterly Review, called The Crucifixion of the Paschal
Lamb where he argues convincingly that Martyr’s claims are
very credible and very probably based on how the Passover
Lambs were presented in Jerusalem during the time of Christ.
That the Samaritan presentation, which Martyr had witnessed in
his youth, was based on what was traditionally done in those
days at Passover. It is perhaps likely that they stopped
because the Christians were using the presentation to further
their case but nowhere attested to as being certain. Now, the
Samaritans no longer present the Passover in this way,
although Jeremias presented a picture from 1903 of a lamb with
perpendicular spits and despite being able to find it attested
in different sources, it is a 1932 book, in German. Not yet
subject to public domain and therefore impossible for someone
like me to get ahold of so I can’t put the picture in my
transcript. Maybe in 2032 that will change. But right now,
let’s look at what Justin Martyr had to say.
CHAPTER XL — HE RETURNS TO THE MOSAIC LAWS, AND PROVES THAT
THEY WERE FIGURES OF THE THINGS WHICH PERTAIN TO CHRIST. “The
mystery, then, of the lamb which God enjoined to be sacrificed
as the passover, was a type of Christ; with whose blood, in
proportion to their faith in Him, they anoint their houses,
i.e., themselves, who believe on Him. For that the creation

which God created–to wit, Adam–was a house for the spirit
which proceeded from God, you all can understand. And that
this injunction was temporary, I prove thus. God does not
permit the lamb of the passover to be sacrificed in any other
place than where His name was named; knowing that the days
will come, after the suffering of Christ, when even the place
in Jerusalem shall be given over to your enemies, and all the
offerings, in short, shall cease; and that lamb which was
commanded to be wholly roasted was a symbol of the suffering
of the cross which Christ would undergo. For the lamb, which
is roasted, is roasted and dressed up in the form of the
cross. For one spit is transfixed right through from the lower
parts up to the head, and one across the back, to which are
attached the legs of the lamb.
Now, Martyr (which means witness in Greek) wrote down this
dialogue sometime around the bar Kochba Revolt, so in the 130s
CE. So, this is just about the halfway point between Yeshua
and the Mishnah, but, Justin was actually giving a first hand
account as the sacrifices were ongoing in Samaria and had long
since ceased in Jerusalem because the Temple had been
destroyed thirty years prior to his birth. But the Samaritans
had their holy site on Mt Gerazim so it was business as usual,
although their own Temple had been destroyed by the Hasmoneans
in 110 BCE. In fact, they are still doing the Passover
sacrifices to this day.
I want to talk really quick about Martyr’s claims that there
were two spits one that went from the anus through the throat,
and another that the front legs were supported by. The Mishnah
claims the opposite, that the spit ran from the head to the
tail, but this was written a long time after and, if this
upright presentation was practiced in Jerusalem, it would make
little sense to have the tapered end of the pomegranate wood
spit at the bottom because the lamb could slip off during
transport. Martyr’s account was written earlier and based on a
first hand witness so his account is considered the more

credible. In addition, the Jerusalem Talmud sides with Martyr
and against the Mishnah. A wooden spit was used, made from
pomegranate wood (m. Pesach 7.1) because the commandment
requires the lamb to be roasted whole. If they used a wetter
wood then they were concerned that it would steam the inner
meat and disqualify it, and that if they used metal then the
meat touching the spits would be grilled. M. Pesach 5.1 talks
about the use of a perpendicular rod that holds the legs in
place while hide was removed from the Lamb. Ovens were built
specifically of unbaked clay, some large enough to hold two
lambs, and they were shaped like beehives so that the lamb
could be centered and not become disqualified by the meat
touching the sides. It becomes obvious why a perpendicular
spit would make that a lot easier with the lamb either head up
or head down and the perpendicular spit providing extra
insurance against tipping over.
Now, why would they roast it head up instead of on its side?
Well, interestingly enough, we see in art the idea that the
ram sacrificed in place of Isaac was in that same upright
position, standing on its back hooves with its horns caught in
upper branches, which would have made sense in the ancient
world as seeing a ram eating high foliage and getting its
horns caught in the branches was not an uncommon sight. You
folks with sheep and goats out in the pasture, you know what I
am talking about because you have seen it too. The Passover
lamb was associated with the Akeida (binding of Isaac) during
Second Temple times as we see in the sectarian account
Jubilees, written around the time of the Maccabean Revolt. In
Jubilees, Abraham and Isaac climbed Mt Moriah on the 12 th of
Nisan so that the ram was sacrificed presumably on the 14 th.
And one more thing, according to Rabbi Akiva, who lived and
wrote in the second century CE, the intestines of the lamb
were wrapped around the lamb as a mequlas, which Rashi said
came from the Aramaic word meaning “helmet” (bPes 74a). So,
wrapped around the head like a crown.

But, that’s the preparation of the lamb and we’ll talk more
about that in chapter 15 but right now I want to briefly go
through the Passover seder and we will see many parallels in
the Last Supper accounts, which everyone except John says was
a Passover seder and we talked about why that isn’t such a
huge deal on last week’s program. So, my friend Craig sent me
a ton of books last week and one of them was written by a
scholar named Scott Hahn and is called The Fourth
Cup—Unveiling the Mystery of the Last Supper and the Cross and
it was a really great read and he was the one who pointed me
to the Taborly article, Justin Martyr, and some other awesome
sources. The standard primary source for studying the seder as
it existed in 200 CE is m.Pesachim 10. I am including a link
to Sefaria’s version. If you are serious about studying, I
recommend the Kehati commentary on the Mishnah although JPS
also has a terrific commentary as well. What you can’t very
well do is study the Mishnah without a commentary because it
is written for people who already understand the backstory.
Easy to make all sorts of messed-up conclusions. Anyway, I am
going to read from Chapter ten, editing it a bit but you can
find the entire text at sefaria.org.
On the eve of Passover, adjacent to minḥa time (the afternoon
tamid offering), a person may not eat until dark, so that he
will be able to eat matza that night with a hearty appetite.
Even the poorest of Jews should not eat the meal on Passover
night until he reclines on his left side, as free and wealthy
people recline when they eat. And the distributors of charity
should not give a poor person less than four cups of wine for
the Festival meal of Passover night. And this halakha applies
even if the poor person is one of the poorest members of
society and receives his food from the charity plate.
The tanna (1 st and 2 nd century Jewish sages) describes the
beginning of the Passover seder. The attendants poured the
wine of the first cup for the leader of the seder. Beit
Shammai say: One recites the blessing over the sanctification

of the day, i.e., the kiddush for the Festival: (Blessed are
you Oh Lord) Who blesses Israel and the Festivals, and
thereafter he recites the blessing over the wine: Who creates
fruit of the vine. And Beit Hillel say: One recites the
blessing over the wine and thereafter recites the blessing
over the day. (these guys disagreed on the order of a lot of
things—Hillel died in 10 CE and Shammai in 30 CE, so roughly
the same time as Yeshua.)
The attendants brought vegetables before the leader of the
seder prior to the meal, if there were no other vegetables on
the table. He dips the ḥazeret (a second bitter herb) into
water or vinegar, to taste some food before he reaches the
dessert of the bread…which were eaten after the matza
(unleavened bread). They brought before him matza and ḥazeret
and ḥaroset (stewed fruit), and at least two cooked dishes in
honor of the Festival. The tanna comments that this was the
practice, although eating ḥaroset is not a mitzva but merely a
custom…
The attendants poured the second cup for the leader of the
seder, and here the son asks his father the questions about
the differences between Passover night and a regular night.
And if the son does not have the intelligence to ask questions
on his own, his father teaches him the questions. The mishna
lists the questions: Why is this night different from all
other nights? As on all other nights we eat leavened bread and
matza as preferred; on this night all our bread is matza. As
on all other nights we eat other vegetables; on this night we
eat bitter herbs. The mishna continues its list of the
questions. When the Temple was standing one would ask: As on
all other nights we eat either roasted, stewed, or cooked
meat, but on this night all the meat is the roasted meat of
the Paschal lamb. The final question was asked even after the
destruction of the Temple: As on all other nights we dip the
vegetables in a liquid during the meal only once; however, on
this night we dip twice. And according to the intelligence and

the ability of the son, his father teaches him about the
Exodus. When teaching his son about the Exodus. He begins with
the Jewish people’s disgrace and concludes with their glory.
And he expounds from the passage: “An Aramean tried to destroy
my father” (Deuteronomy 26:5), the declaration one recites
when presenting his first fruits at the Temple, until he
concludes explaining the entire section.
Rabban Gamliel (d. 52 CE, leader of the Sanhedrin in Acts)
would say: Anyone who did not say these three matters on
Passover has not fulfilled his obligation: The Paschal lamb,
matza, and bitter herbs. When one mentions these matters, he
must elaborate and explain them (this is important because
Yeshua will be explaining and redefining elements of the
seder): The Paschal lamb is brought because the Omnipresent
passed over…the houses of our forefathers in Egypt, as it is
stated: “That you shall say: It is the sacrifice of the Lord’s
Paschal offering for He passed over the houses of the children
of Israel in Egypt, when he smote the Egyptians, and delivered
our houses” (Exodus 12:27). Rabban Gamliel continues to
explain: The reason for matza is because our forefathers were
redeemed from Egypt, as it is stated: “And they baked the
dough that they took out of Egypt as cakes of matzot, for it
was not leavened, as they were thrust out of Egypt and could
not tarry, neither had they prepared for themselves any
victual” (Exodus 12:39). The reason for bitter herbs is
because the Egyptians embittered our forefathers’ lives in
Egypt, as it is stated: “And they embittered their lives with
hard service, in mortar and in brick; in all manner of service
in the field, all the service that they made them serve was
with rigor” (Exodus 1:14).
The tanna of the mishna further states: In each and every
generation a person must view himself as though he personally
left Egypt, as it is stated: “And you shall tell your son on
that day, saying: It is because of this which the Lord did for
me when I came forth out of Egypt” (Exodus 13:8). In every

generation, each person must say: “This which the Lord did for
me,” and not: This which the Lord did for my forefathers. The
mishna continues with the text of the Haggadah. Therefore we
are obligated to thank, praise, glorify, extol, exalt, honor,
bless, revere, and laud [lekales] the One who performed for
our forefathers and for us all these miracles: He took us out
from slavery to freedom, from sorrow to joy, from mourning to
a Festival, from darkness to a great light, and from
enslavement to redemption. And we will say before Him:
Halleluya. At this point one recites the hallel (Psalms
113-118) that is said on all joyous days…one does not complete
hallel at this point in the seder…one concludes this section
of hallel with a blessing that refers to redemption…Rabbi
Akiva says that one recites a different version of this
blessing: So too, the Lord our God and the God of our
forefathers will bring us to future holidays and Festivals in
peace, happy over the building of Your city and joyous in Your
service. And there we will eat from the Paschal lamb and other
offerings, etc., until: Blessed are You, Lord, Who redeemed
Israel.
They poured for the leader of the seder the third cup of wine,
and he recites the blessing over his food, Grace After Meals.
Next, they pour him the fourth cup. He completes hallel over
it, as he already recited the first part of hallel before the
meal. And he also recites the blessing of the song at the end
of hallel over the fourth cup. During the period between these
cups, i.e., the first three cups established by the Sages, if
one wishes to drink more he may drink; however, between the
third cup and the fourth cup one should not drink.
That’s the Mishnah account of the seder, with some of the
arguments but I edited a lot out. Having read this and knowing
where to find it helps us in our understanding of the Last
Supper. There will be some things not mentioned in the Gospel
accounts because the whole thrust of the account is that the
Passover is being fulfilled and redefined around the reality

of Yeshua as our ultimate and final Passover. And when we
commemorate the Passover now, it is Yeshua-centered, Jesuscentered. And the week of unleavened bread is now symbolic of
that New Creation life that came forth, leaving behind the
leaven of our old lives.
Next week, we will pick up with Mark’s account of the Last
Supper and Yeshua’s shocking claims about His fate and the
complicity of the Twelve in fulfilling some pretty unpalatable
scriptures.

